
Establishing a nation: Lawyer O'Reilly 

Court systems abandoned 

Lubicons to set own laws 
By Susan Enge 
Windspeaker Staff Writer 

EDMONTON 

Lubicon Band members 
walked out of a Canadian 
court for the last time Oct. 
6 after delivering a shock- 
ing statement in Calgary's 
Court of Appeal that they 
plan to establish their own 
Nation's law enforcement 
and court systems. 

Canadian law will no 
longer be recognized by the 
people of Little Buffalo 
Lake. 

James O'Reilly, Band 
lawyer, read a two page 
document in court to the 
presiding judge while a 

dozen band members 
watched from the gallery. 
The submission presented 
by O'Reilly outlines the 
band's immediate intention 
of asserting their full abo- 
riginal right and sovereign 
jurisdiction on traditional 
Lubicon lands. 

"No Court in Canada 
can ever convince the 
Lubicons that these rights 
do not exist or that they are 
not a nation," said O'Reilly. 

The band's submission 
to the court did not address 
the appeal to the More 
decision made last year 
permitting federal partici- 
pation in provincial court 
action. Instead, O'Reilly 
said the Lubicon people are 

fed up with seeking legal 
recourse to halt continued 
"destruction of their way of 
life" by increased develop- 
ment activity on their 
lands. 
And, the Lubicons believe 
future court action filed to 
preserve and protect their 
land from further exploita- 
tion can only be "efforts 
made in vain." 

"From this day, (the 
Lubicon Nation) will no 
longer participate in any 
Court proceedings," read 
O'Reilly in court. 

The presentation took 
just a few minutes before 
the dozen Lubicon mem- 
bers who attended the hear- 
ing to lend their support 
walked out for good. 

Band members who live 
in Little Buffalo Lake want 
aboriginal rights and title to 
236 sq. km and manage- 
ment control to an addition- 
al 11,600 square kilometres 
of land they feel they are 
entitled to. Negotiations to 
settle the claim with the 
federal government are 
stalled until a mutually 
acceptable mediator is 
identified. 

Preparations are being 
made by band members to 
block road access to the 
public without band 
permission. These blockades 
are scheduled to begin Oct. 
15 as the Native people in 
Little Buffalo begin to 
assert jurisdiction on the 
disputed lands. 

Indian -owned air service upsets competition 
By Lesley Crossingham 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

PEACE RIVER, Alta 

Complaints from a local 
air charter company that 
their Indian owned compe- 
tition is receiving "special" 
favors and upsetting the 
free enterprise system con- 
tains "taints of racism" 
says the president of the 
High Level Tribal Council. 

In reply to recent news 
reports and a letter sent to 
the High Level town coun- 
cil by Bill Mitchell, man- 

ager of Peace River Air 
Limited, Chief Bernard 
Meneen defended the Little 
Red Air Service which is 
owned by the Little Red 
River Band, members of 
the tribal council. 

"The issue here to Peace 
River Air is down and dirty 
economics," he said in a 
press release. "If Little Red 
Air Services succeed, 
Peace River Air will lose 
revenue. We understand 
this is their attempt to 
influence opinion to sup- 
port their cause. Our histo- 
ry is full of these exam- 
ples." 

Mitchell sent a letter to 
the town council saying 
business in the area 
declined "dramatically" 
after the start -up of the 
Indian air service. He 
warned that High Level 
could lose out as a base for 
charter services to Fort 
Vermilion where Little Red 
Air's four airplanes are 
based. 

Peace Air has a fleet of 
14 aircraft that are used for 
"med -evacs" and other 
medical transportation of 
mainly Native patients as 
well as flying government 

officials to the Native com- 
munities. 

But Mitchell complains 
that a recent "exorbitant" 
$70 landing fee imposed 
by the band on the airstrips 
at Fox Lake and Jean D'Or 
Prairie reserves has made 
service to these communi- 
ties uneconomical. 

However, Little Red 
River band manager, Jim 
Webb counters that the 
landing fee is charged to 
all airplanes and that Peace 
Air is not being singled 
out. 

"We have to cover the 
cost of gravel, clearing 

REACHING OUT 
Rose Zoe, 22, tries to knock over tin cans in the Fifth Annual Special Persons 
ympiad Oct. 1, 1988 at the Edmonton Institution. Looking on, at far left, is 
ve Brotherhood president Wayne Bruce. For more about the event, see pages 

13. 

brush and fencing off the 
area to keep the horses off 
the runway. We can't get 
any funding (from the gov- 
ernment) for this mainte- 
nance," he said in an inter- 
view from his Little Red 
River office. 

Mitchell also complains 
the band is muscling in on 
Peace Air's territory with 
plans to expand into the 
med -evac business. He 
claims there is only enough 
work for one company. 

Mitchell also suspects 
the expansion of Little Red 
Air might be funded with 
public funds but he claims 
he has been unable to con- 
firm this. 

"If public funds are 
being used to foster and 
establish the growth of one 
entity at the expense of 
another one, that got there 
on its own, completely 
unaided, that's wrong," he 
says in his letter to the 
High Level council. 

Webb points out that 
"Mr. Mitchell has chosen 
his words very carefully" 
and that his statements are 
"full of imagery and distor- 
tion. 

"He's stirring up a con- 
troversy by threatening the 
community of High Level 
saying unless they support 
Peace Air's request to 
receive all medical trans - 
poration he may have to 
close the High Level office 
and shift to Fort Vermil- 
ion." 

Webb also asserts that 
Mitchell has received sev- 
eral letters denying that 
Little Red River Air 
received any direct govern - 
ment funding. 

"He has been complain- 

ing for two years. He has 
been (informed by) the 
Department of Indian 
Affairs that it has not con- 
tributed any funds." 

But Mitchell still main- 
tains that he had not 
received any reply to his 
questions other than a 
denial from the Alberta 
government that Little Red 
Air has received a trans- 
portation grant. 

"My letters are 
legitimate," he said in an 
interview from his Peace 
River office. "I was just 
asking questions." 

Chief Meneen responds 
that Peace Air sees Indian 
people being useful only 
when they contribute to the 
off -reserve economy, but 
not when they move into 
creative forms of economic 
"self -sufficiency that corn- 
petes with those who 
depend on his or her lack 
of success." 

"The game has 
changed," declares 
Meneen. "We have gone to 
school and learned our 
lessons well. We also 
intend to be successful and 
we will be successful." 

Meneen feels there are 
"taints of racism in this 
particular issue that we 
really do not want to esca- 
late." But he adds that the 
bands of the tribal council 
have a land base with 
resources that will one day 
prove to be of extreme 
value. 

"We have a resource of 
people who are growing in 
numbers and skills. Do not 
underestimate who we are 
and how hard we will work 
to maintain our lands and 
our people. 
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A war of letters: Sharron Johnstone -Martel, left, and Thelma Chalifoux 

Community leaders battle with nasty letters 
By Keith Matthew 
Windspeaker Staff Writer 

EDMONTON 

A bitter dispute between 
a member and former 
member of the Metis Asso- 
ciation of Alberta (MAA) 
has erupted into a vicious 
letter writing campaign in 
which both sides personally 
attack each other 

The campaign involves 
Thelma Chalifoux, who 
was recently elected as one 
of the board of directors for 
Zone 4, and Sharron John- 
stone- Martel, the president 
of Edson Local 44 whose 
MAA membership was 
revoked after she asked to 
see MAA financial records 
last June. 

The war of letters, 
which contain statements 
about the past and present 
lifestyles of each writer, 

began with a pamphlet con- 
taining 49 questions about 
association activities 
addressed to the MAA 
president Larry Desmeules 
from Edson Metis Local 
44. 

Then because, "the 
questions we asked never 
did get a response...we sent 
the letters to all of the 
locals in Alberta," says 
Johnstone -Martel. 

When asked if she used 
funds from her local she 
said, "For the letter, yes, 
because our membership 
had passed the motion 
approving the letter and all 
of its contents. I never 
send anything out of here 
unless the membership has 
endorsed it at an officially 
called meeting or a board 
meeting." 

Thelma Chalifoux 
replied by letter to the pam- 
phlet containing the 49 

questions. "I sent one let- 
ter, that was it. She (John- 
stone- Martel) had a bunch 
of published letters and I 
finally got fed up and just 
answered it with one letter. 
It was time to straighten out 
the story and I did." 

She adds, "I sent one let- 
ter to Sharron Johnstone 
and I sent it to all the locals 
in the Zone 4 area." 

But Johnstone -Martel 
claims the letters were sent 
out to the Metis people of 
Alberta. "She sent them all 
across Alberta because 
I've got a copy of one of 
the envelopes from Zone 1 

(Bonnyville - Lac La 
Biche). 

As well, the president of 
local 18, Jim White, in 
Zone 3 (Calgary area) says 
he received the letter writ- 
ten by Chalifoux. "I 
received a copy and I think 

most of the locals did (in 
Zone 3)." 

Chalifoux says no MAA 
funds were used to mail her 
four -page response to the 
pamphlet mailed out by 
Edson Metis Local 44 
although the letter is typed 
on MAA letterhead. "I just 
mailed them. I paid the 
MAA to use their postage 
machine because I don't 
like the taste of stamps, so I 
gave them the money and 
they used their postage 
machine." 

Johnstone -Martel says 
she responded to Chali- 
foux's letter and distributed 
it to "just Zone 4." 

Johnstone -Martel says 
the postage for this latest 
letter was paid for with her 
own family's "wieners and 
macaroni money." 

As yet, neither party has 
sued the other for libel or 
slander. 

Multicultural group seeks Native input 
By Susan Enge 
Windspeaker Staff Writer 

PROVINCIAL 

Feedback from Native 
Albertans over a provincial 
multicultural policy is 
being sought by members 
of the newly established 
Multicultural Commission. 

"There is racial discrim- 
ination in our province, 
It's not open, but it's hidden 
discrimination. It's a fact 
of life," said John Oldring, 
chairman of the commis- 
sion in a press conference. 

Oldring, an MLA for 
Red Deer South, believes 
there are barriers blocking 
ethnic or cultural groups 
from enjoying equal oppor- 
tunities in the province 
which he says the Commis- 
sion hopes to break down. 

The Commission's man- 
date is to find way to pro- 
mote tolerance and under- 
standing between cultural 
groups that constitute the 
population in Alberta. It 
also hopes to find ways to 
enhance the cultural her- 
itage, knowledge, tradi- 
tions of various ethnic 
groups. Commission 
members will also outline 

ways to preserve the art, 
history and language of 
these groups in Alberta. 

"It saddens me to see us 
not utilizing our human 
resources," he said refer- 
ring to certain "people with 
degrees driving taxis." 

Recommendations pre- 
pared by Commission 
members will be sent to 
Premier Getty's office once 
completed. In the mean- 
time, various cultural or 
ethnic groups will be con- 
sulted from all regions in 
the province. 

Oldring said Native 
groups were sent invita- 
tions to participate in the 
consultation process set to 
begin this fall. Although 
the towns and cities listed 
on its agenda do not 
include any reserves or 
Metis Settlements, Oldring 
said he would be "prepared 
to sit down to consult" with 
any Native communities 
interested in contributing 
their ideas on a new multi- 
cultural approach in Alber- 
ta. 

"The Indian and Metis 
are truly Native Canadians. 
We want them to be a part 
of the process and help 
establish the agenda and 

the future," he said. 
A major Native organi- 

zation President denies 
receiving any invitation 
from the Commission. 

"I don't see one here. 
But, I'm very skeptical 
about how we fit in or even 
whether we do fit in," said 
Larry Desmeules, president 
of the Metis Association of 
Alberta. From his personal 
point of view, Desmeules 
questions whether the 
Metis shares the same con- 
cerns as ethnic Canadians. 

"There's nothing we 
have in common with 
them, that's the basic dif- 
ference," he said. 

Before a multicultural- 
ism policy is developed, 
Desmeules feels very 
strongly that a "provincial 
policy on aboriginal 
affairs" should be complet- 
ed beforehand. 

The Canadian Native 
Friendship Centre also did 
not receive an invitation to 
participate. 

"I don't know anything 
about it," said Vic L'Hiron- 
delle, president of the 
CNFC. 

The six member com- 
mission plans to complete 
its tour by middle Decem- 

ber and finalize its report 
by early 1989. It will spend 
$75,000 to finance the tour 
and an additional $6 mil- 
lion to implement its poli- 
cies and programs over a 5 

year period. 

The commission was 
established following the 
Alberta Cultural Heritage 
Amendment Act, passed by 
the Legislature of the 
Province of Alberta in 
1987, and made law on 
April 1,1988. 

Interested participants 
can reach the commission 
by calling toll free 
number: 1 -800- 272 -9679. 

The Multicultural Com- 
mission will hold the fol- 
lowing meetings in 1988: 
Grande Prairie on Oct. 27; 
Peace River on Oct. 28; St. 
Paul on Nov. 3; Athabasca 
on Nov. 4; Camrose /Stet- 
tler on Nov. 9; Red Deer 
on Nov. 10; Pincher Creek 
on Nov. 17; Lethbridge on 
Nov. 18; Medicine Hat on 
Nov. 19; Hinton on Nov. 
25; Fort McMurray on 
Nov. 25; Fort McMurray 
on Nov. 26; Calgary on 
Dec. 1, 2, 3; Edmonton on 
Dec. 8, 9,10. 

Hunters should avoid 
infected ducks 
By Lesley Crossingham 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

EDMONTON, Aka 

Duck hunters are being 
warned to beware of dead, 
dying or sick ducks as 
many are infected with 
botulism, a deadly disease 
formed in plants in shallow 
waters. 

Forestry, Lands and 
Wildlife officials warn that 
hunters should be aware of 
the diseased ducks and 
report cases where a 
number of dead birds are 
found to the local Fish and 
Wildlife office. Hunters are 
advised not to pick up dead 
or dying birds. 

Typically, a few birds 
get sick and then die from 
the toxic effects. The 
bacteria then reproduces in 
the carcass and insects 
spread the toxin over the 
water surface to other 
ducks. Death is rapid and 
can involve hundreds or 
even thousands of 
waterfowl in a few days. 

But this year the disease 
has spread more rapidly 
than ever thanks to the 
warm, dry summer. 
According to Forestry, 
Lands and Wildlife 

officials, the environmental 
conditions this year could 
result in disasterous losses 
in Alberta's duck 
population particularly as 
so many have been unable 
to breed because of dried 
up water holes. 

According to the 
environmental group, 
Ducks Unlimited about 
1,300 dead ducks were 
pulled from Whitford 
Lake, 50 miles east of 
Edmonton and 1,789 were 
removed from San 
Francisco Lake, 90 miles 
southeast of Calgary. 

The disease is spreading 
right across the west as 
1,000 ducks died in Netley 
Marsh south of Lake 
Winnipeg recently. In 
Saskatchewan an estimated 
8,000 ducks have died of 
botulism or cholera this 
year. 

However, hunters 
should be aware that the 
process of cooking 
destroys the botulism toxin 
so there is little chance of 
human poisoning. Healthy 
ducks, shot on the wing, 
should present no problem 
but ducks shot on the water 
may be diseased, so 
thorough cooking is 
advised. 

City friendship centre 
rents new building 

The staff at the Canadi- 
an Native Friendship Cen- 
tre are busy packing 25 
years of memories as they 
move to a new temporary 
location situated at 11016 - 
127 Street. The new build- 
ing is about ten blocks 
away from the former loca- 
tion at Wesley United 
Church. 

"We've gotta be out by 
Oct. 13," said Vic L'Hiron- 
delle, president of the 
CNFC in the midst of 
packing. "We've been strug- 
gling to get a decent place 
where the rent is not bad," 
said president Vic L'Hiron- 
delle. 

The new facility will 
cost the centre around 
$1200 a month in rent until 
sufficient funding can be 
identified to construct their 

own building for which 
plans have already been 
designed. 

Social activities the cen- 
tre hosted over the years 
will be suspended until 
after the relocation. The 
Native referral program 
designed to help people 
find jobs in the city contin- 
ues. Its senior citizens and 
housing registry program 
will also not be disrupted 
by the move, he added. 

The centre was forced to 
close its doors when the 
board of directors failed to 
meet a deadline, imposed 
by the local Fire Preven- 
tion Council, to make nec- 
essary fire safety improve- 
ments. Renovations would 
have cost $100,000, which 
the centre budget could not 
afford. 

Winners announced 
By Keith Matthew 
Windspeaker Staff Writer 

EDMONTON 

Election results for the 
Zone 4 by- election were 
announced by chief elec- 
toral officer Bruce Gladue 
on Oct. 4, confirming that 
Joe Blyan and Thelma 
Chalifoux won the two 
positions. 

But, when asked for 
exact figures as to the num- 
ber of votes each candidate 
received in the election, 
Gladue declined to release 
them. He would only say 
that Joe Blyan took the 
vice -president's position 
with 59 per cent of the vote, 

Gordon Poitras received 28 
per cent, and Russel Plante 
took 13 per cent. 

Thelma Chalifoux won 
the board member's position 
with 51 per cent, Stanley 
Belcourt was second with 
41 per cent and Stan Glad- 
stone receiving just eight 
per cent. 

According to Gladue, 
formal objections must be 
filed with the Metis Associ- 
ation of Alberta head office 
by Oct. 10. 

The election was held on 
Sept. 26 to replace former 
vice -president Dan Martel 
who was stripped of his 
membership, and Leonard 
Gauthier who resigned as 
board member. 
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New homes available for Natives: Doris Ronnenberg 

O'Sky -Ya houses available 
By Lesley Crossingham 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

EDMONTON 

Twenty houses are avail- 
able for Native people in 
Edmonton through the 
newly formed O'Sky -Ya 
Housing Society run under 
the umbrella of the Native 

Council of Canada (Alber- 
ta). 

Chairperson, and presi- 
dent of the council, Doris 
Ronnenberg says applica- 
tion forms for the houses 
may be picked up at the 
society offices located at 
414 -10136 Street in Edmon- 
ton beginning Oct. 15. 

The new units are being 

funded by Canada Mortgage 
and Housing Corporation 
and inspections will be car- 
ried out mid -October. 

Ronnenberg congratulat- 
ed volunteers and senior 
CMHC staff and added that 
any unsuccessful applicants 
for the homes will be kept 
on file for next year's allo- 
cation. 

Native Council of Canada (Alberta) 

Non -status Indian group 
in business, despite deficit 

By Lesley Crossingham 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

EDMONTON 

The Native Council of 
Canada (Alberta) contin- 
ues to represent Alberta's 
non -Status Indian people 
despite a large deficit and 
the fact that no annual 
general meeting has taken 
place for more than two 
years, says its president. 

In an interview from 
her new Edmonton office, 
Doris Ronnenberg, who 
was elected to a second 
term of office at the 
council's last assembly 
held at the Rafter 6 guest 
ranch at Seebe in October 
1986, said the organiza- 
tion has not held an 
assembly under advice 
from the Secretary of 
State. 

"We are arranging an- 
assembly for November 
in the Treaty 8 area," she 
said. "We couldn't afford 
one on last year's budget 
and the government 
advised that we wait as 
we didn't want to add to 
the deficit." 

Ronnenberg feels that 
despite the fact that the 
organization's bylaws 
state that an annual meet- 
ing must be held each 
year, getting into further 
debt would only jeopar- 

dize further government 
funding. 

Secretary of State 
programs officer Sam 
Metcalfe agrees with 
Ronnenberg saying the 
government made the 
decision not to press for 
an assembly during 
"many discussions with 
the organization." 

"In light of the diffi- 
culties they are having in 
the past few years, partic- 
ularly the deficit and 
writs from collection 
agencies...the decision 
was made," he said in an 
interview from his 
Ottawa office. 

Metcalfe says that 
according to the contribu- 
tion contract -agreement 
signed between the orga- 
nization and the govern- 
ment there is an "unwrit- 
ten guide" to how much 
should be spent on annual 
meetings. 

"Annual meetings are 
very, very expensive," he 
said. 

Although both Ron- 
nenberg and Metcalfe 
agree that the organiza- 
tion is in deficit, neither 
will release the exact 
deficit figures or details 
of their current funding 
agreement. 

Metcalfe says he has 
had meetings with parties 
who claim the organiza- 

tion owes them 
money. "We have had per- 
son to person meetings 
with various people in 
touch with various 
groups," he added. 

In the organization's 
last assembly, held in 
October 1986, auditor 
Fred Dunn of Price 
Waterhouse said the 
council was teetering on 
the brink of bankruptcy. 
The deficit then stood at 
$72,000 and the auditor 
urged delegates to submit 
to a "survival budget" 

During the assembly 
the auditor complained 
that the council was dis- 
organized and that "bud- 
gets aren't slush funds. 
You can't dip into money 
earmarked for certain 
projects for your own pet 
projects." 

Shortly after the 
assembly Price Water- 
house were removed as 
auditors and are seeking 
judgement in a breach of 
contract lawsuit against 
the council. 

Now Ronnenberg says 
the organization is receiv- 
ing funding through vari- 
ous programs including 
health and child welfare 
and has been able to 
access funding for their 
newly formed housing 
corporation, O'Sky -Ya 
housing. 

Former AFN chief's money mismanagement reported g p 
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Being investigated: David Ahenakew 

By Lesley Crossingham 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

OTTAWA, Ont. 

The RCMP investigation 
into alleged financial mis- 
management of Assembly 
of First Nation funds con- 
tinues this week with no 
charges laid despite news- 
paper reports that former 
chief David Ahenakew had 
spent about $3 million on 
areas not covered by agree- 
ments. 

A spokesman for the 
Ottawa RCMP economic 
crime division said the 
investigation is not com- 
plete and no conclusions 
can yet be drawn from 
information already gath- 
ered. He added that their 
report would eventually be 
submitted to the justice 
department along with rec- 
ommendations for action. 

Current Chief Georges 
Erasmus was unavailable 
for comment but AFN 
spokesman Elizabeth Thun- 
der said many at the organi- 
zation were distressed that 
the Ottawa Citizen newspa- 
per had published the sto- 
ries before the completion 

of the investigaton. 
"Right now we are 

cooperating with the 
RCMP by providing infor- 
mation," she said. 

In an earlier press 
release Erasmus stated that 
the RCMP were called in to 
investigate the alleged mis- 
pending shortly after he 
was elected chief in July 
1985. Erasmus also stated 
that the assembly is not 
currently in a deficit posi- 
tion. 

According to a recent 
report in the Ottawa Citizen 
the RCMP testified during 
a hearing that the assembly 
was subjected "to a massive 
strip of its assets during 
1984 and 1985 through the 
use of fictitous contracts." 

The newspaper further 
noted that according to a 
letter from the Secretary of 
State about $3 million had 
been spent in "areas not 
covered by the agreements 
but the government contin- 
ued to finance the assem- 
bly." 

Former leader 
Ahenakew, who now lives 
in Saskatchewan was 
unavailable for comment at 
press time. Calls In RCMP: Georges Erasmus 
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YOUR WORDS 

Spread of gossip 

disgusts reader 
Dear Editor: can the younger generation look 

up to you, Thelma, as an elder 
I find it with great disgrace when you're teaching us to 

that Thelma J. Chalifoux, a long criticize and to humiliate on a 
time member and now an elder of personal basis? Is this what we 
the Metis Association of Alberta are to teach our children? Weren't 
should write such garbage about you young once, Thelma? 
one of our Metis people. I sincerely hope the rest of our 

I am under the impression an elders aren't so fast to dig into the 
elder is to be looked upon, by the past of our lives, especially to 
younger generation, as a person shame us. Otherwise, how are we 
with wisdom, one who can guide to trust our elders? 
us and one whom we can respect. 

Digging into any person's Ella M. Barron 
personal past and writing it down Calgary 
so the whole of Alberta can read 
it, isn't in any way wise, EDITOR'S NOTE: Windspeaker 
respectable, nor is it the teaching is aware of letterwriting 
of guidance. Is this what the campaigns within the Native 
younger generation is to be community. Please see story on 
taught? To spread gossip? How page 2. 

Inmate encourages students 
Dear Editor: 

Hi, my name is Roderick 
Marble and I'm from Nova 
Scotia. I'm 19 years old and a 
Micmac Indian. I'm in jail - I've 
been in and out of jail for a long 
time. 

I see the students doing their 
thing and achieving in your 
newspaper articles. I'm happy for 
what they're doing but for some 

people, it's really hard. Like me, 
I've been doing drugs and booze 
for along time. I can't write too 
good but I'm trying. I just would 
like to say to the students to hang 
in there and don't be a fool like 
me. Make a change to stay away 
from drugs and booze. 

Your friend, 
Roderick Marble 

Nova Scotia 

teUt. 

Lucille Calihoo, Winterburn. 
"I don't approve of it. I like 
kids too much anyways." 

Judy Hilbert, Edmonton. 
"Well, I really feel that the 
woman should be able to work 
out their own decision because 
it's their own body." 

Olive Dickason, Edmonton. 
"In theory, of course, I should 
respect life, but in a crunch I 
would defend a woman's right 
to have an abortion to a certain 
point - within four months." 

Muriel Stanley -Venne, 
Carve'. 
"It's a matter between the 
woman and her doctor." 

AS I SEE IT... 
?>ff:g' v /XS 

Who really carries the burden? 
Around the turn of this century, 

British poet and storyteller, Rudyard 
Kipling, advocated that it was the 
duty of Great Britain to carry "the 
white man's burden" by civilizing 
backward races. More recent history 
demonstrations that the colonizers 
who have "civilized" Kanata have 
ironically become "the Aboriginal 
people's burden." 

The sad reality is that the Piepenburg 
colonizers have prospered and the 
greater majority of the indigenous peoples have slid into 
persistent poverty. Why? The newcomers, whose feelings 
of cultural superiority still prevail, became intolerant in the 
new land. Today, there still exists latent and frequent racial 
discrimination. Besides, they have seized control of the 
First Nations' natural resources and imposed stern political 
power. And the very existence of "social darWinism" 
throughout Canadian history justifies vicious cultural and 
economic exploitation of the Aboriginals. It dictates that 
only the "fittest in society" can survive, and it proves that 
European colonizers were the greatest predators of the 
entire animal kingdom. Most Canadians are aware of the 
horrendous legacy given to the Aboriginals by the 
colonizers: rampant unemployment, high rates of 
incarceration - often the result of criminality associated 
alcohol or drug abuse, deteriorating health, TB, and sick 
racism that leads to abuse within a justice system that 
professes equality. The Donald Marshall and Helen 
Osborne cases will haunt this society for years! We can't 
deny these things. Remember the police attacks on the 
Restigouche fishermen a few years ago and the more recent 
police- Mohawk confrontation at Kahnawake! 

There can be no social justice for Aboriginals until there 
is assurance of economic justice. As a gesture of sudden 
benevolence, Canada is "giving" the Aboriginals of the 
Mackenzie Valley $500 million, various blocks of 
Aboriginal land, and certain royalty benefits, but the crucial 
question of jurisdiction goes begging. Twisted media 
coverage. The Dene and Metis Nations are, in effect, 
making concessions to Canada, while trying to retain 
enough for survival. There's the federal court decision that 
ruled oil drilling and production on Lubicon Lake Cree 
land could not be stopped because of the "national interest." 
The irony of naked exploitation and deprivation! When the 
Lubicons resort to "unconventional" militant acts, the 
popular media and the government will shreik that they 
were the "bad guys" all along. 

Astute Alberta Aboriginal leaders and lawyers sought to 
entrench economic justice in the Canada Act when the 
British parliament was preparing to patriate it in 1982. This 
provision to guarantee equalization payments to First 
Nations, based on a set per cent of Canada's national 
income, was quickly wiped out. Too big a pill to swallow 
for the advocates of equality and fairness! 

So, what are the possible remedies? Guilty consciences 
have led to an apology from a prominent Protestant church 
to the Aboriginals who werehalf evangelized. And 
parliament has at long last apologized to Japanese - 
Canadians who were victimized. These are like salve on old 
wounds. Others advocate re- education based on tolerance 
and understanding. But what is most likely needed is more 
equitable distribution of power and wealth to alleviate the 
present misery of the First Nations. That will be a painful 
experience for the almighty and affluent. Think about it. 

By Roy L. Piepenburg 
Honourary Senator of the Indian Association of Alberta 
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Writer releases Metis history book 
Dear Editor: 

I would be most grateful if 
you would offer me some 
assistance; 

I am publishing a book about 
my family, entitled The New 
Nation, and would like to notify 
many relatives and other 
oldtimers about it, as they will be 
very interested in the genealogy 
section of my book. 

The family members' I wish to 
reach are; Ballendens, Bruneaus, 
Cardinals, Dumonts, Hodgsons, 
Lussiers and Rowlands. 

My reason for writing this 
book is the grave situation that 
the Metis have faced for 
centuries. Now that situation is 
growing desperate. 

In 1982 when Canada finally 
had her own constitution, the 
Metis, along with other 
aboriginal peoples, found that 
their rights had been excluded. 

However, the constitution had 
made provisions for four summit 
conferences of Canada's first 
ministers and Native leaders, on 
Native rights. Incredibly, at all 
four of those conference, held in 
Ottawa, in 1983, 1984, 1985 and 
1987, Canada's first ministers 
voted against Native rights. 

Ever since the founding of 
their nation, the Metis have 
struggled to eke out an existence. 
From the beginning fur 
companies, governments, and 
churches have taken advantage of 
the talents of the Meus people in 
order to benefit their own 
interests. In 1885 when Louis 
Riel led the Metis in their 
demands for fair treatment from 
the government of Canada, 
Ottawa's reply was a military 
army led by General Middleton, 
and the execution of Riel. 

While our federal and 
provincial governments turn a 

blind eye to the dire situation of 
the Metis, they are granting many 
rights and privileges, and 
abundant monetary assistance to 
new immigrants. 

A valued part of the book is 
the genealogy section. It 
represents eights years of 
intensive research. This 
information was used in the 
formation of geneology tables of 
early fur trading families and 
other old families in Canada. The 
tables have extreme historic 
value. In all cases I have 
indicated sources of my 
information. 

We must continue to struggle, 
not merely to survive, but to gain 
our inherited rights, and to 
become an accepted part of 
Canadian society. 

Sincerely, 
Mary M. Lee 

Calgary 

Spirit Sings exhibit hides real story 
A Native boycott has failed 

to dent the popularity of The 
Spirit Sings but something 
should still be done about it. 

The Spirit Sings is the name 
given to the exhibit of 650 
Native artifacts that have been 
borrowed from 90 museums and 
private collections around the 
world. The artifacts were made 
by Native people from every 
region of Canada. Most of them 
are 200 to 300 years old. 

By all reports, the exhibit is a 
fantastic display of Native 
artistry and craftsmanship. The 
exhibit has drawn high praise 
but it probably has also trig- 
gered a lot of pat -on- the -back 
remarks, as in: "You got to 
admire those Native people, eh? 
I mean, they're really good with 
their hands." 

The public may be awed by 
this special exhibition of old - 
time Native craftsmanship, but 
Native people 
aren't that sur- 
prised. We 
already know 
that the people 
who made these 
artifacts were 
pretty special 
people. 

I haven't seen 
The Spirit Sings 
myself. I intend 
to, but I just 
haven't gotten 
around to it. I 
intend to see it 
even though I think The Spirit 
sings is a rip -off and an insult to 
Native people. 

At best, the exhibit is a sad 
reminder of the fact that much 
of our cultural heritage has been 
stolen, borrowed, transferred, 
sold, lost or given away. At 
worst, the exhibit is a galling 
reminder of Canada's treatment 
of Native people - a history 
marked by thievery and oppres- 
sion. 

The bottom line, neverthe- 
less, is that much of "our" cul- 
tural heritage is no longer 
"ours." The present "owners" of 
these artifacts come from 20 
different countries around the 
world. They may own them, 
legally, but the artifacts still 
belong to the Native people of 

'...a sad 

INSIGHT 
By Owenadeka 
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Canada - no matter how they 
were acquired. 

The Spirit Sings cries out for 
an appropriate Native response 
- but what? 

One response, needless to 
say, would be a campaign to get 
these artifacts, and thousands of 
others besides, returned to their 
rightful owners. I understand 
that such a campaign has begun 
and that the national Native 
organizations have organized a 
meeting with the Canadian 
Museum Association to begin 

discussions on this 
and other issues 
later this fall. 

But that cam- 
paign still fails to 
meet the challenge 
posed by the way 
The Spirit Sings 
deflects public 
attention away 
from contempo- 
rary Native people 
and contemporary 
Native problems. 
The appropriate 
response, there- 

fore, would be to give the pub- 
lic a chance to see what a small 
slice of urban Native life is real- 
ly like. The Spirit Sings, this 
exhibition of irrelevant beauty, 
needs to be balanced by a corn - 
panion exhibit that would show- 
case the ugly and mundane real- 
ities of Native life. 

A counter -exhibit would be 
exceedingly simple - a group of 
Native people would just have 
to "live" for some period of 
time in the goldfish bowl of a 
vacant downtown storefront. 
Passersby would see Native 
school children doing home- 
work, Native teenagers hanging 
out, Native adults watching TV, 
Native grandmothers knitting. 
Native politicians could drop in 
to make a speech and Native 
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street people could drop in to tie 
one on or sleep one off. 

A fitting slogan for the 
counter- exhibit would be The 
C.A.T.N.I.P. Stinks. 
(C.A.T.N.I.P. - Canadian Atti- 
tude Toward Native Indian Peo- 
ple.) The C.A.T.N.I.P. stinks 
would be a powerful artistic and 
political statement, especially if 
it was just around the corner 
from The Spirit sings. For that 
matter, a counter -exhibit could 
be staged almost anywhere. 
Given the larger Native popula -' 
tions and the greater Native 
problems that exist in other 
cities, The C.A.T.N.I.P. Stinks 
might be even more effective 
elsewhere. 

It certainly wouldn't be easy 
to stage The C.A.T.N.I.P. 
Stinks. At the least, the Native 
participants would have to over- 
come their natural shyness and 
expose themselves to public 
ridicule. 

The benefits, however, 
would be substantial. The 
C.A.T.N.I.P Stinks would edu- 
cate a large segment of the pub- 
lic about everyday Native con- 
cerns. Who knows? It may even 
lead to friendships, alliances 
and maybe, even, a little 
progress in the cause of social 
justice for Native people. 

Even if Native people didn't 
derive any immediate benefit, it 
would be worth doing to help 
Canadian society get an honest 
look at itself. 

The Spirit Sings is an object 
of beauty. It's a beautiful gar- 
ment made of beads and buck- 
skin, fur and feathers - a gar- 
ment that Old Lady Canada put 
on to welcome the world to the 
Calgary Olympics. Now that 
the party is over, maybe it's 
time we helped the Old Lady 
see the festering sore on her 
face. 
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TO ALL METIS IN ALBERTA 
The Alberta Metis Nation Alliance is 

celebrating it's first year of operations. 
The alliance believes that we can only promote the cause of Native people 

in this country if we are strong as a Metis organization. As a result, we are 
Metis specific. Our members recognize themselves as Metis. 

We feel strongly that the time has come for Metis to have their own 
organization. 

We are inviting you, your family and your Metis friends to join. 
Membership is open to all Metis in the province, their spouses and children. 
As well, there are categories of non -resident and associate members who 
can participate in the affairs of the organization, but cannot vote or run in 
our elections. This includes Metis people who have gained Indian status, 
but still want to support the Metis cause. 

The membership fee is $20 and is good for one year from the date 
purchased. Children under 16 do not pay fees. 

The main objective of the alliance is the promotion of the concept that 
Metis have within themselves the ability and resources to control their lives 
and that of their children. 

If you feel that this is an organization that might be for you, give us the 
opportunity to prove it. The fierce pride that Metis once had is being 
rekindled and you should be a part of this reawakening. 

If you have questions, please call or write to the alliance. 

4` 
Ronald R. LaRocque, President 

NAME 

ADDRESS 

DATE OF BIRTH 

PLACE OF BIRTH 

FATHER MOTHER 

I, , hereby apply for membership in the Alberta 
Metis Nation Alliance and have signed this application because I am willing to 
follow the rules according to the Bylaws and Constitution of the Alliance, and 
I am willing to swear the "Oath of the Metis." I enclose $20 for my first year's 
membership dues. (Cheque or Money Order, please.) 

Date Signature 

AMrLA 
ALBERTA METIS NATION ALLIANCE 
Suite 201, 11445 -124 Street, Edmonton, Alberta T5K 0M4 (403) 453 -1965 

Who 
will be 

the 1988 
Unsung 

Hero 

You could win $100 
for nominating 

the man or woman 
who will be the 1988 

Windspeaker Unsung Hero. 
And, if your nominee wins, 

they will win $200. 
A second place prize of $100 will be awarded 

to the runner -up Unsung Hero and 
writer of the nomination letter will get $50. 

Contest Rules 
1. Simply send us a letter (about 
a page in length, double 
spaced) about the person you 
nominate for the 1988 
Windspeaker Unsung Hero. 
Include a photo of the nominee, 
if possible. 
2. Tell us how he or she goes 
about making your community a 
better place to live in and how 
they spend their time to help 
other people. 
3. Letters or nomination for the 
1988 Windspeaker Unsung 
Hero contest must be 
postmarked no later than 
November 11,1988. 
4. Include the name, address 
and telephone number of the 
person you have nominated, as 
well as your own name, address 
and telephone number. 
5. The person chosen as the 
1988 Windspeaker Unsung 
Hero will be awarded a plaque 
and $200. The person who 
nominated this winner will we 
$100. A second place prize of 
$100 will be awarded to the 
runner -up Unsung Hero and the 
writer of the nomination letter 
will get $50. 
6. Send letters to: 

Windspeaker Unsung Hero 
Contest, 15001 112 Avenue, 
Edmonton T5M 2V6. 

speaker 

CLOSE TO HOME 
RUM 

Indian Affairs tight- fisted 
say city welfarQseekers 
By Patrick Michell 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

EDMONTON, Alta. 

Natives living in 
Edmonton are being treated 
more fairly by Alberta's 
Social Services than by the 
Department of Indian 
Affairs and Northern 
Development (DIAND), 
says an Alberta welfare 
advocate. 

Brian Bechtel, 
spokesman for the Income 
Security Action 
Committee, says Natives 
on welfare are choosing 
Aberta Social Services over 
DIAND, because DIAND 
is not telling Natives what 
they are eligible to receive. 

"We have worked hard 
pressing for improvements 
from the province and have 
seen some genuine 
response and maybe Indian 
Affairs has escaped the 
same scrutiny," says 
Bechtel. 

An Indian Association 
of Alberta (IAA) official, 
Walter Janvier, adds 
DIAND is known for mak- 
ing "it very difficult to get 
assistance. "It's like squeez- 
ing water out of rock. They 
don't tell you what you can 

Walter Janvier 

get, so you don't get as 
much, so people decide to 
go Social Services instead." 

DIAND's provincial 
director for social develop- 
ment, Ron Dawson, said 
his department has "had 
some feedback from a few 
clients that weren't happy 
but we provide an appeal 
process that is available to 
anyone with concerns." 

He adds that DIAND 
social service workers work 
closely with their clients. 
"Mr. Bechtel does not 
understand the degree of 
social contact that DIAND 
social services have with 
clients." 

According to Dawson, 
DIAND social services 
uses the "case -work type of 
approach" where workers 
work with clients on a one- 
to-one basis. 

Bechtel, who is also 
director of the Edmonton 
Food Bank, said DIAND 
policy is strict, making it 
hard for Natives to get 
emergency food vouchers, 
while Social Services has 
relaxed its food voucher 
policy. 

Dawson disagreed, say- 
ing that DIAND will pro- 
vide emergency vouchers 
to those in need. But he did 
add that DIAND does "con- 
centrate on Indians on 
reserve, but we haven't got 
the time or resources to do 
the same sort of consulta- 
tion off -reserve as on- 
reserve." 

CORRECTION 
The Lasso Golden Eagles 

are from Beaver Lake, not 
Lac La Biche, as written in 
the Sept. 16, 1988 story 
Arrows Again by Bert 
Crowfoot. 

In the Sept. 9, 1988 
Sports Roundup, a photo 
identified as Rupert Arcand 
should have read George 
Arcand. 
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Metis community wishes newlyweds all the best 
By Lyle Donald 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

EDMONTON 

Well hello again, it's 
been a busy past month in 
the Metis community and 
first on the agenda are 
some special congratula- 
tions, starting with John 
and Beatrice Sinclair, who 
tied the knot last Saturday 
and made it legal. John is 
employed at Metis Chil- 
drens' Services and Beat- 
rice is in college going for 
her bachelor of social 
work. They are both super 
people and I wish them all 
the best for the future. 

Also, congratulations to 
our new vice -prez in Zone 
4, Joe Blyan, and our board 
of director Thelma Chali- 
foux, who both walked 
away with the election last 
week. Both people have a 
lot of experience working 
in the Metis community, 
and will have plenty of 
time to prove themselves 
with two years left on their 
term of office. Good luck 
in these positions and let's 
get Zone 4 back working 
together and build a 

stronger community. 

New boss: Roberts 

My favorite part of the 
Slave Lake Friendship 
Centre's Cultural Days 
Sept. 16 -18, was to see the 
local square dance group 
the Swan River Reelers 
headed by an all 'round 
entertainer John Waniandy. 
This guy really gets 
around; if he isn't in a fid- 
dle contest somewhere, 
he's playing organ at the 
pilgrimage, or in a jigging 
contest. The square dance 
group have only been 
together for a month, what 
they lacked in experience 
they made up for in effort 
and some pretty good look- 

TANSI 
The Wetaskiwin District Office of 

Alberta Social Services, formally invites 
both Native and non- Native individuals 
to apply for approval as foster parents 
for children who need short and long 
term placement in safe and loving 
environments. 

The foster parent co- ordinator will 
meet with each applicant to explain the 
application process involved, ensure that 
all your questions or fears are dealt with 
in a clear and precise manner. 

Native families are asked to seriously 
consider foster parenting through the 
Wetaskiwin Social Services Office. 

For further information, please contact 
Derald Dubois 

Alberta Social Services 
Wetaskiwin, Alberta 

T9A OV5 
Phone 352 -1276, 

352 -1213 or 352 -1210 

WETASKIWIN 
HONDA 

We Sell the Best & Service the Rest 

Dave Adler 
Sales & Service 

Phone: (403) 352 -5408 
Edmonton Direct (403) 428 -6657 

5702 -39A Ave., Highway 13 West 
WETASKIWIN, Alberta T9A 2Z4 

ing costumes. 
A good time was had by 

all and I would like to con- 
gratulate the new friend- 
ship centre executive direc- 
tor Peggy Roberts and her 
staff and volunteers for a 
well -run weekend; you all 
deserve a pat on the back. 
It was also good seeing 
Slave Lake's local presi- 
dent John Meyers. I hope 
he remembers how to do 
that special Metis dance I 
taught him call the mop 
dance. 

The Local 2085 Metis 
Cultural Days Miss Metis 
Alberta pageant drew con- 
testants from all over 
Alberta, including Local 44 

Edson, Paddle Prairie, and 
Kikino Settlements, and 
also an entrant from Bon - 
nyville, and five from the 
city, including winner 
Twila Turcotte, 19. I don't 
know who asked Wind - 
speaker's Keith Matthews 
to judge, because we had a 

hard time tallying up the 
scores on his sheet from 
him drooling all over the 
place. 

Upcoming events: the 
Metis Association of 
Alberta, and the Metis 
National Council of Canada 
will be hosting a conference 
at the Saxony Motor Inn 
(156 St. and Stony Plain 
Road) Oct. 13 -15. so you 

can bet there will be a lot 
on the agenda, especially 
with a federal election to 
make some commitments 
for more rights and money 
to run our own programs. 
Also included is an enter- 
tainment evening for the 
delegates on Oct. 14, which 
will include entertainment 
from the CNFC Metis Jr. 
Square Dancers; a Metis 
fashion show, including 
Miss Metis Twila Turcotte; 
and the Leonard Lawrence 
Band from Slave Lake. 
Some tickets for the 
evening's entertainment and 
dance are available at the 
MAA office, 455 -2200. 

On Oct. 29, Metis Local 

1928 is hosting their annual 
Halloween Howler at 
Goose Loonies (99 St. 
Argyll Road). Call Ron 
Gauthier for tickets at 454- 
7076. Also coming up is the 
26th annual all- Native festi- 
val sponsored by the Cana- 
dian Native Friendship 
Centre Nov. 11 -12. Includ- 
ed in the competitions are 
male and female vocals, 
square dance competitions, 
fiddling and square dance 
calling contests. Entries for 
the oldtime fiddle competi- 
tions will be taken by 
phone, 482 -6051. 

Well, that's it for now 
and I hope to see you at 
these upcoming functions. 

we need your 
phone calls 
and letters! 
The Premier's Commission on Future Health Care 
for Albertans is looking for your views now. 
Alberta is facing an aging population...fewer 
people in the workforce... increased health care 
costs and many other changes in the next 20 years. 

We need to share ideas on how we can tackle 
future health problems and grasp opportunities. 
We need to have your insight, expectations, 
creative ideas and recommendations. What you 
think the priorities might be, your role and the 
responsibility of government in the year 2000 
and beyond. 

We need to hear from Albertans from every 
walk of life, from every age group. The goal is to 
ensure high quality health for you and your family 
well into the 21st century. 
Please call or write by November 30th, 
1988. 

Z 

. 

J 

Alberta 

Write: 
Premier's Commission 
on Future Health Care 

for Albertans 
Bag 3080 

Edmonton, Alberta 
T5J 2G6 

Or Phone: 
1-800 -282-3906 

(Toll Free) } Or Fax: 
./` 422-4521 (Edmonton) 

PREMIER'S COMMISSION 
ON FUTURE HEALTH CARE 

FOR ALBERTANS f 
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Ex-streetlîghternow delivers spiritual message 

Surprising side to God: Rod Carter 

By Bob Rupert 
Wndspeaker Correspondent 

EDMONTON 

Sitting in jail more than 
20 years ago, Rod Carter 
never in his wildest 
imagination thought he 
would become an ordained 
minister. 

But he's come to 
understand the unusual and 
surprising side of God. 
Forty - year -old Carter has 
experienced God's racial 
transforming power. 

He's come a long way 
since those ten rebellious 
years. The memories and 
scars from street fights, 
drunkenness, jail and 
prison remain. But the 
bitterness and hostility is 
gone. 

Carter, a non -Native, 
credits much of his change 
to a Roman Catholic priest 
in the Northwest 
Territories. 

"He wás about as good 
as a human being as God 
ever assembles," says 
Carter. 

Carter left that tiny Inuit 
village where he had taught 
school to enroll at 
university. He completed 
seminary and worked in 
Whitehorse, Yukon. 

Following ordination in 
1984, he served for three 

years as minister at 
Goodfish Lake and Saddle 
Lake reserves: He also 
helped develop urban 
Native housing in 
Kingston, Ontario, and was 
on the Board of Directors 
for Native Counselling 
Services there. 

Since the government 
pardoned his criminal 
record in 1977, Carter has 
been carrying his story to 
others including prisoners, 
alcoholics, victims of 
violence, and street people. 

"My basic spiritual 
training was completed in a 
prison cell, while 
university and Native 
spiritual leaders helped me 
refine and polish these 
basics," says Carter. He's 
worked as chaplain at 
Whitehorse Correctional 
Centre, Kingston 
Penitentiary and the federal 
prison for women in 
Kingston. 

Carter doesn't pull any 
punches. He insists people 
take personal responsibility 
for change. He believes in 
positive thinking and 
development of personal 
potential. He discourages 
blaming others and making 
excuses and believes the 
greatest enemy dwells deep 
within ourselves. His 
guiding principles come 
from varied sources 

including elders, the Bible, 
tough love and AA 
programs. He also finds 
great strength in country 
music which he finds 
relentlessly honest and 
helpful. 

He assists people in 
discovering and being 
themselves. His own life on 
the wild side helps him 
relate to the people he 
helps. If he's meeting with 
an inmate at the Remand 
Centre, speaking at an AA 
meeting, or counselling a 
potential suicide, he 
understands the plight. He 
believes in dismantling any 
real or imagined evil 
forces. 

His own journey has 
convinced him God truly 
does help those who help 
themselves. 

Carter also meets with 
Native people in the city, 
newcomers to Edmonton, 
Native students or patients 
at Edmonton hospitals. 

He appreciates Native 
culture and practices Native 
teachings and religious 
ways. Elders have taught 
him to be alert to the four 
negative forces: greed, 
hatred, jealousy and 
judgmentalism. four 
positive virtues to strive for 
are bravery, generosity, 
truthfulness and the rearing 
of children. 

He works with a support 
committee of Native elders 
including: Edith Memnook 
and Homer Jackson from 
Goodfish Lake; John 
Samson from Hobbema; 
Floyd Steinhauer, all tribes 
presbytery minister from 
Saddle Lake and Chief 
John Snow, ordained 
United Church minister 
from Morley. 

Carter sums up his 
ministry: "I'm just trying to 
give back something of 
what was given to me in 
many different ways by 
several people when I 

needed help. I've never 
stopped thanking God for 
their care and support." 

"Indian spirituality and 
Christianity are separate 
but equal. Each have rituals 
and ceremonies which 
provide a deeper 
understanding of life; helps 
us through tragedy, and 
they share the same goals. 

"I believe one can 
practice both religions. 
Through invitation I have 
been involved in Native 
spirituality; participate in 
their ceremonies and 
sweatlodges. 

"I've studied under 
spiritual leaders and my 
Christian faith has been 
strengthened through the 
faith I hold in the 
ceremonies." 

In this time 
of giving we wish 

all our friends, 
neighbors, and 
loved ones a 
very happy 

Thanksgiving. 
From the board 

and staff members 

BONNYVILLE INDIAN -METIS REHABILITATION CENTRE 

Box 8148, Bonnyville, AB T9N 2J4 
(403) 826 -3328 

In this time of giving, we wish all 
our friends, neighbors and loved 
ones a very happy Thanksgiving. 

On behalf of the Executive, the 
Board of Directors and the Staff of 
the Indian Association of Alberta 
we extend the best of the season 
to everyone. 

2aN 

Indian Association 
of Alberta 
11630 Kingsway Avenue 
Edmonton, Alberta T5G 0X5 
Telephone: (403) 452 -4330 
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Concerned about big Issues: Nellie Carlson, 61 

Feisty granny given award 

for women's rights work 
By Keith Matthew 
Windspeaker Staff Writer 

EDMONTON 

Nellie Mildred Carlson, 
61, appears to be a mild - 
mannered grandmother 
unconcerned about national 
Native issues. But don't let 
appearances deceive you - 
this lady can speak her 
mind. 

She is one of five 
women from across Canada 
who will be receiving the 
Persons Award. The award 
is based on an Oct. 18, 
1929 court case, in which 
women in Canada won the 
legal right to be recognized 
as persons, thus giving 
them the right to become 
senators. 

The award will be pre- 
sented by Governor- Gener- 
al Jeanne Sauve on Oct. 17 
in Ottawa. 

Carlson is being hon- 
ored for her work with the 
now defunct Voice of 
Alberta Native Women 
(VANW) in which they lob- 
bied to change Section 12- 
1(b) of the Indian Act 
which discriminated 
against Native women. She 
is unaware if VANW is 
active or not today. 

However, Carlson is still 
involved in the political 
scene and takes part in 
meetings of the Indian 
Rights for Indian Women 
group. "We do have some 
sort of meetings once in a 
while. They are women 
who are not being reinstat- 
ed as band members...there 
are still ladies who are 
being victimized." 

When she was contacted 
by the Ministry for the Sta- 

tus of Women about being 
a recipient of the award in 
September she was more 
"surprised" than anything 
and feels she did not do 
anything special to deserve 
the honor. 

She says: "There are 
many other women who 
have done positive things 
for their community. It 
really isn't such a big deal. 
In reality, Indian women in 
Canada should have never 
lost their rights as Indian 
people." 

She charges things real- 
ly haven't changed since 
the inception of Bill C -31 
which was passed on June 
28, 1985. 

"Our children are not 
band members and yet they 
(Indian bands) said in June 
1987 the children would be 
reinstated as band mem- 
bers. That never happened, 
it is 1988 and their oil 
money or anything that is 
coming to them is held in 
trust," she says. 

Carlson first became 
involved in the issue when 
she was elected to the exec- 
utive of VANW in 1967. In 
1968 the organization was 
approached by the Edmon- 
ton office of Secretary of 
State and asked if they 
could organize the first 
national Native women's 
conference. 

The organization had a 
very limited budget to work 
with at that time which 
consisted of an $8,000 
grant from Secretary of 
State and $1,000 each from 
both Edmonton and the 
province. 

Carlson said that 
emotions ran high at this 
particular meeting where 
one participant is said to 

have announced: "It is 
about time, we have too 
many blue -eyed, blonde 
haired squaws running 
around on our reserves." 

She claims her reasons 
for becoming involved in 
the fight against 12 -1(b) are 
personal and not because 
her husband is a non -status 
Indian. She says, "I owed 
my life to it." 

Originally from the Sad- 
dle Lake band and now liv- 
ing in Edmonton, she is 
married to Elmer Carlson 
and together they had nine 
children. 

When Bill C -31 was 
passed she says, "I was 
very glad. It is not a good 
bill but at least discrimina- 
tion ended for Indian 
women. 

"We have never been 
given the chance to create 
our own destiny. White 
men came here and they 
just shoved their own poli- 
cies down our throats. 
They said 'here, we will 
give you a little puddle of 
money if you don't speak 
out'," she says. 

It was very hard for the 
Native women's group and 
there was never enough 
support. "You know, Indi- 
an people are their own 
worst enemies. They don't 
even get together to support 
each other. That is the 
worst part." 

Her ultimate goal: "I 
want to see that only direct 
descendants of Indian peo- 
ple get Indian benefits to 
this land because we did so 
much. I know my forefa- 
ther...his name is Chief 
Bobtail, he was one of them 
who signed the treaties. 
They gave up so much." 
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In this time of giving our 
thanks we wish all our 
friends, neighbors and 

loved ones a very happy 
Thanksgiving. 

A message from the 
Kehewin chief, council 
and band members. 

KEHEWIN BAND= 
Box 218, Bonnyville, Alberta TOA OLO 

Telephone: (403) 826- 3333/3334 

ApF 
fr 

, 

CRff BIGSTOnE 
12:' CREE 

BAND 
is proud to announce the election of 

a new chief & council: 
Chief "Chucky" Beaver 

Council: 
Gilbert Young 

Kenny Nanimahoo 
Denys Auger 
George Alook 

Marlene Gladue 
Marcel Gladue 

Leonard G. Alook 
Jack Gambler 

Bért Alook 
William Beaver 

Eric Alook 

The Chief, Council, Staff & Band 
Members would like to take this 

opportunity to extend a 
"Happy Thanksgiving" to all. 
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Youth can be saved 

Today's lost generation 
must return to reserve 

It was our fault - us leaders': Thomas Auger 

HAPPY 
THANKS 
GIVING 

The chief, council and 
band members would 

like to take this 
opportunity to wish their 

families, friends and 
business acquaintances 

a happy 
Thankgiving. 

By Keith Matthew 
Windspeaker Staff Writer 

WABASCA-DESMARAIS 

Thomas Andrew Auger, 
62, says today's younger 
generation must find their 
way back to the reserves. 

"They are lost right now - most of our young peo- 
ple" but Auger hopes they 
can find their way back - 
one way is to return to their 
reserves. He adds "They 
have to go to the elders." 

Auger speaks haltingly 
and in broken English. Cree 
is his first language. 

Auger sat on council for 
12 years and was chief of the 
band for six months. He was 
first invited to sit on council 
by Chief Maxime Beaure- 
gard who chose "six head- 
men" in 1965 to serve on 
council. 

At the end of 12 years he 
decided not to run again. "I 
knew I wasn't doing any- 
thing good for my people." 
Times are changing and 
most of the people on coun- 
cil today are "well educat- 
ed." 

He's seen a lot of changes 
since he sat on council. A 
major issue today is a lack of 
proper housing. The social 
problems associated with liv- 
ing on a reserve also concern 
him. "It was our fault, I've 
said that too. We had a 
meeting on the drinking 
problem we are having. It 
was our fault - us leaders. 
Most of the reserves are the 
same." 

We tried here, me and 
my son...we used to take 
some kids out into the bush 
and teach them the Indian 
ways of culture. They used 
to love it, to be out in the 
bush. We would teach them 
how to dress up a moose, 
how to call a moose," he 
says. 

Auger and wife Rita have 

five children: Victor, 
Leonard, Lorraine, Donna 
and Monica. They also have 
10 grandchildren and Auger 
would like to see them learn 
the Cree culture. 

"That would be best for 
young people -to learn the 
Indian ways of life. Young 
people are different today. 
They are partially white peo- 
ple now. At their homes 
they talk English and not 
their Native tongue." 

He points out the changes 
in lifestyle have had a detri- 
mental effect on the lan- 
guage. "The elders (who 
are) older than me are better 
Cree talkers and they know 
how to say words better than 
me. Some of the things I 
wouldn't even know what 
they are talking about." 

The traditional ways of 
gathering food are still fresh 
in his memory. Auger and 
his wife gather mooseber- 
ries, saskatoons, raspberries, 
blueberries and other edibles 
from the wild. 

This past spring, Auger 
and his wife Rita collected 
sap from birch trees for 
syrup. He offers a tip for 
best results: "When you 
cook it don't use any sugar - use straight sap water." 
Next spring, he plans on 
teaching young people how 
to collect birch tree sap. 

He learned from his 
father how to hunt moose 
and differentiate between a 
male and female moose's 
tracks. 

He adds that the best 
parts of the moose are "the 
nose, eyes, jaws, tongue and 
the guts," the portions most 
hunters throw away. "That's 
a waste, the Indian people 
wouldn't throw it away." 

He related a story about 
his cousins: "One time my 
dad was cooking squirrel 
mixed with potatoes. Some 
of my relations, who are 
kind of stuck up and would- 

n't eat anything like that, 
went inside and asked if he 
had something to eat. My 
dad said, 'yes'. 

"They didn't know what 
they were eating. So, they 
went home and told their 
mom, 'uncle got a moose and 
he fed us'. Auntie phoned 
my dad and said, 'What did 
you feed my kids ?' My dad 
says 'squirrel meat mixed 
with potatoes' and the kids 
almost got sick. 

"It was too late and they 
tried to throw up but they 
couldn't," he says with a 
hearty laugh. 

Auger was born about 
100 miles north of where he 
lives now on the Bigstone 
Cree reserve. His father, 
Gene Auger, trapped 
muskrat, lynx, fox and 
beaver and sold his furs to 
the Wabasca Hudson's Bay 
Company. 

He received his schooling 
from St. Martin's Convent in 
Desmarais. After grade 
eight he quit to go to work. 
"When I was 16, I told my 
father that I had to leave 
home to go to work. So I 

went to Slave Lake and I 
hitch -hiked by horse team. 

"I went to work for 
Swanson's Lumber Compa- 
ny for 60 cents an hour." 
Auger worked there for four 
years as a tree faller, working 
with a cross -cut saw, and as 
a mill worker. 

After working in Slave 
Lake he moved back to 
Wabasca and worked as a 
freighter with a horse and 
wagon. There, he met his 
wife Rita, whose father 
owned the freight operation. 

Today, Auger is still a 
member of the Bigstone 
Cree band with his wife Rita. 
He no longer hunts because 
of a stroke which partially 
paralyzed his left hand. Rita 
Auger was on council but 
was recently unseated in the 
Sept. 7 band elections. 

KISEMANITO CENTRE 
1988 PROGRAMS 

Fall Extension Programs 
Baptism in a Native Perspective 

October 31 - November 4 
with Father Andy Boyer, O.M.I. 

Study in the Acts of the Apostles 
November 21 - 25 & November 28 - December 2 

with Father Joseph Dauvet, O.M.I. 
Ultreya 

Sat. October 29 

For more more information regarding 
programs or sponsorship call 
(403) 751 -3775 (Grouard). 
Kisemanito Centre offers to all a very 
Happy Thanksgiving Day. 

Saddle Lake 

Tribal Administration 
Saddle Lake, Alberta TOA 3T0 

(403) 726 -3829 
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Thanking the spirit through Sun Dance: 'I am happy. Here I stand celebrating, with song and dance my sacred renewal. For you have shown and taught us the 
virtues we must have, to fulfill the bows of each person here today' 

Thanksgiving Day an everyday cultural tradition 
By Terry Lusty 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

In mainstream society, 
the celebration of 
Christmas, Easter and 
Thanksgiving are major 
occasions but such was not 
the case in Indian Country 
until modem times. 

Prior to the arrival of 
Europeans and the cultural 
heritage they brought with 
them, these celebrations 
were unknown to North 
American Indians. 

Thanksgiving Day was 
first introduced by pilgrims 
at Massachusetts in 1621 
when they celebrated their 
harvest with such foods as 
the American turkey, 
pumpkin and squash. 

The special day extend- 
ed north into Canada by 
way of Nova Scotia in 1750 
and was declared a national 
holiday by parliament in 
1879. 

However, the occasion 
of giving thanks on the part 
of Indians has always exist- 
ed. It's been a part of Indian 
culture since time 
immemorial and includes 
some minor and major 
events. 

One of the most note- 
worthy times of the years 
on the western plains was 
probably the time of the 
Sun Dance. It is very sig- 
nificant and has been 
described by such noted 
historians as Diamond 
Jenness and David 

Mandlebaum as the out- 
standing event of the cere- 
monial calendar in which 
the fulfillment of a vow 
came full circle. 

Generally conducted in 
June or July, the Sun Dance 
was sponsored by an indi- 
vidual as thanks to the spir- 
it powers for the safe deliv- 
ery of a relative or friend 
from danger or difficulty. 

The vow was not made 
for oneself but for another's 
sake and the reason behind 
it was often because the 
individual in question was 
embarking on a hunting or 
warring expedition. 

The Sun Dance was a 
time when others were able 
to also fulfill a sacred vow 
or promise and to show 

their appreciation to the 
spirit powers by undergoing 
the "torture dance." 

As well, there were 
other times and means of 
extending thanks which 
were practiced throughout 
the year. On a more regular 
basis were ritual considera- 
tions involving pipes, 
sweetgrass smudges, cloth 
offerings, prayers, songs 
and feasts. 

A variety of Plains Cree 
ceremonies included giving 
thanks to the spirit powers 
by way of the Bear dance, 
Bee dance, Elk dance, 
Give -away dance, Horse 
dance, Pipe Stem Bundle 
dance, Prairie Chicken 
dance, Round dance, 
Wetigo dance, and the 

Smoking Tipi. 
Fine Day, a renowned 

chief during the late 18005, 
described the Bear dance 
as, "a dance for the recov- 
ery of a sick relative or for 
success on the warpath." 

The aforementioned are 
not specifically meant to 
contrast to a general 
thanksgiving as most 
Canadians know it, but to 
exercise something similar 
on a minor scale. 

Spring renewal rites also 
involve a thanksgiving of 
sorts for that was the time 
of year when nature rejuve- 
nated itself for the good of 
all people and animals. 
When a fisherman returns a 
part of his catch to a lake or 
river, or when a hunter 

leaves behind a bone or other 
animal part in a tree, that is a 
way of thanking the spirit of 
that animal while also recy- 
cling a portion of same. 

As well, there are those 
who burn sweetgrass, sage or 
cedar daily or intermittently 
in making a request or in giv- 
ing thanks for a favor from 
the spirit world. 

The practice of gift- giving 
is a form of saying thanks in a 
round -about manner to 
someone for just being them, 
for being a friend. 

So it is that the expression 
of thanks has and continues 
to thrive in Indian society 
without having to set aside 
any one particular day of the 
year to acknowledge the 
occasion. 

We would like to take this 
opportunity to wish our 

families, friends and 
business acquaintances 

Happy Thanksgiving! 

Nistawoyou Association Friendship Centre 

8310 Manning Avenue 
Fort McMurray, Alberta 
T9H 1W1 

Phone: 743 -8555 

CREE -CHIP Development Corp. 
Box 90, Fort Chipewyan, Alberta TOP 1B0 
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Inmates help out di! 

By Terry Lusty 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

EDMONTON 

As Rose Zoe sits in her 
wheelchair, the red, white 
and blue ribbons pinned to 
her sweater flutter in the 
breeze. 

The northern Native was 
just one of more than a 
hundred mentally and phys- 
ically handicapped contes- 
tants who competed in the 
fifth Annual Special Per- 
sons Olympiad hosted by 
the Edmonton (maximum 
institute) Institute Oct. 1. 

Originally from Lac La 
Martre, N.W.T., Zoe, 22, 
now lives in Sherwood 

Park. Her ribbons, mostly 
red and blue, tell their own 
story. Here is a young 
woman who is a true win- 
ner at the special games, 
even though it's only her 
second year competing. 

Another Native partici- 
pant, Albert Dene, 23, had 
been up since 5 a.m. in 
anticipation of the games. 
His enthusiasm was 
rewarded with the several 
ribbons he picked up. 

Originally from Fort 
Chipewyan, Dene 
expressed his delight over 
the ribbon awards, espe- 
cially those for ball throw- 
ing, stick handling, running 
and the obstacle course. He 
says he's now competed in 

every one of the f 
of competition. 

The entire O 
field was a beet 
activity as each cc 
was assisted on s 

one basis by a "a 
er" who remained 
designated athlete a 

Inmates also st 
officials for the ga 
most of them, as w 
con brothers, wen 
inmates. Their coo 
is "excellent" boast 
Schimmens, pres 
the Olympiad. 

"The involve 
Native inmates 
received; they haw 
compassion for thi 
people." Schimm 

Unidentified inmate helps handicapped contestant 

Dean Agecoutay (far left) and Native Brotherhood prez Wayne Bruce speak with contestant Albert Dene, 23, (in black track suit with white stripe) looks on after throv 



tes help out disabled athletes 

MING OUT 
'ark. Her ribbons, mostly 
ed and blue, tell their own 
tory. Here is a young 
toman who is a true win - 
er at the special games, 
ven though it's only her 
econd year competing. 

Another Native partici- 
ant, Albert Dene, 23, had 
peen up since 5 a.m. in 
nticipation of the games. 
lis enthusiasm was 
ewarded with the several 
ibbons he picked up. 

Originally from Fort 
:hipewyan, Dene 
(pressed his delight over 

he ribbon awards, espe- 
ially those for ball throw - 
ng, stick handling, running 
nd the obstacle course. He 
ays he's now competed in 

every one of the five years 
of competition. 

The entire Olympiad 
field was a beehive of 
activity as each contestant 
was assisted on a one -to- 
one basis by a "con broth- 
er" who remained with his 
designated athlete all day. 

Inmates also served as 
officials for the games and 
most of them, as well as the 
con brothers, were Native 
inmates. Their cooperation 
is "excellent" boasted John 
Schimmens, president of 
the Olympiad. 

"The involvement of 
Native inmates is well 
received; they have a lot of 
compassion for the young 
people." Schimmens fur- 

ther credits them with per- 
forming most of the arrang- 
ing and setting up of equip- 
ment and field services for 
the games. 

The Edmonton Institute 
is the only maximum secu- 
rity prison in all Canada to 
host such an event. The 
concept originated at a 
medium security prison in 
Collins Bay, Ontario. It was 
introduced to Edmonton by 
Brian Stewart, who had 
transferred from there. 

Despite some difficulty 
in first selling the idea to 
prison officials in 1984, the 
games are now an annual 
highlight which require 
several months of prepara- 
tory work. 

Ron Lambrecht, special 
events coordinator for Gray 
Beverage, one of the spon- 
sors, said their involvement 
is "a goodwill gesture for 
an event that gives great 
opportunity to individuals." 

A similar message was 
echoed by Wayne Bruce, 
Native Brotherhood presi- 
dent who claimed "it's an 
opportunity to express car- 
ing, an extension of our 
Native traditions." 

Bruce further claimed 
that their support helped 
the disabled athletes 
through the games and 
gave inmates a sense of 
accomplishment and of 
contributing to their fellow- 
man. 
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Doing the long jump at Olympiad TERRY LUSTY, Special to Windspeaker 

ack suit with white stripe) looks on after throwing a baseball in Olympiad game Dean Agecoutay scoops up ball thrown by Albert Dene at Filth oiympiau 
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Hobbema rodeo sees 16 cowboys 
head south to New Mexico finals 

Albuquerque bound: Collin Willier 

ti 

By Terry Lusty 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

HOBBEMA, Alta. 

The results are now offi- 
cial and 16 Indian cowboys 
have earned a berth at the 
Nov. 17 -20 Indian National 
Rodeo Finals at Albu- 
querque, New Mexico. 

The 16 were determined 
at the 1988 finals for the 
Northern Alberta Native 
Cowboys Association 
(NANCA) rodeo Sept. 30 - 
Oct. 2 at the Montana 
band's Diamond 5 Rodeo 
arena. 

With rodeo announcer 
Dave Arnold doing the 
honors and judges Gordon 
Crow Child and Norman 
Cox scoring, Hobbema's 
Leon Montour wound up 
with a total of 900 points 
and the season all around 
title. 

In bareback, Kenton 
Randle was the big winner 
as he kicked out 200 points 
on three head giving him a 
895 total for the season. 
However, he relinquished 
his seed to the finals at 
Albuquerque which moved 

ELECTRONIC SERVICES LTD. 

THE SERVICE 

Happy Thanksgiving from 
Management & Staff 

Repair Specialists For: 
VCR's, TV's, Stereos, 
Microwave Ovens, 
Projection TV's, Commercial 
Monitors, Converters 

Authorized Warranty 
Depot For: 
Electrohome, Mitsubishi, 
Hitachi, Sharp, Jerrold, 
Panasonic, Quasar, Silver, 
Harmon Kardon 

We also Service: 
Zenith, RCA, NEC, JVC 

Special on all used Color TV's 
26" Cabinet Models & 20" Portables 

All with 90 Day Warranty 
10558 - 114 St., Edmonton, Alberta T5H 3J7 

(403) 426 -1560 

CENTRE 

Cashmere Bathroom Tissue 
8/$2.99 

Scott Viva Towels 
.99 

Co -op Flour 10 kg 
$3.99 

Brian Crane into second 
and Leon Montour into 
first for the national finals. 

The qualifiers for the 
finals in calf roping are 
Hobbema's Dion Yellow - 
bird with a 440 season total 
and Marcel Saulteaux who 
clocked 50.4 on three head. 

The saddle bronc was 
taken by High Level's 
Richard Kipling with 675 
and Paddle Prairie's Gor- 
don Lambert who amassed 
204 points on three broncs. 

Cardston's Wright 
Bruised Head and Hobbe- 
ma's Melton Louis learned 
how much of a struggle 
steer wrestling can be as 
they went into the finals 
tied at 300 points each and 
had to settle for a ride -off 
which Bruised Head won 
in a lightning quick 3.6 
seconds. For the average, a 
15.2 on three head by Leon 
Montour gave him second 
spot and it was this, cou- 
pled with the bareback, that 
earned him his all around 
crown. 

Edmonton's Collin 
Willier, formerly of High 
Prairie, had no trouble in 
maintaining a wide margin 
over all other bull riders, be 
they on the NANCA or the 
IRCA circuit. He led the 
overall standings for both 
circuits by a sizable margin 
and kindly gave up his seed 
to the nationals with his 
735 overall points because 
he is already assured a seat 
through the IRCA. This 
move put Paddle Prairie's 
Trevor Parenteau into the 
driver's seat with Reid Rea- 

gale placing second. 
The team roping went to 

Hobbema's Marcel 
Saulteaux (460 points) and 
Keith Johnson (380). The 
average was taken by fel- 
low Hobbemians Dennis 
Samson and Earl Lit - 
tlechild who stretched their 
three calves in a total of 
28.5 seconds. 

The final qualifying 
event to go to the national 
finals was the senior barrel 
racing which was captured 
by two Hobbema gals, 
Stephanie Wolfe with 465 
total and Ginger Cattleman 
whose average on three 
runs was 46552 seconds. 

In the junior events, 
even though they don't get 
to go to Albuquerque, 
Marcy Tees of Slave Lake 
won the season with a 
commanding lead of 520 
points in barrel racing. 
Nicole Potts of Ponoka fol- 
lowed with 48.68 on three 
runs. 

In boys steer, a 540 total 
by Jay Littlechild put him 
into first over Morley's 
Steed Wesley who earned 
196 points on three head. 

The stock for this year's 
finals came from four con- 
tractors: Crane Rodeo, 7 
West and Roastings from 
Hobbema, and Cox Rodeo 
from High Prairie. 

The stock of the year 
was also selected at the 
NANCA finals and were: 
bareback bronc - Mount 
Paul from Roasting, saddle 
bronc- Bay Boy from Cox, 
and bull - Tex from Roast- 
ing. 

BLUMENORT CO -OP 
Box 60 LaCrete, Alberta TOH 2H0 

is 927 -4223 

SAWRIDGE 
TRUCK STOP 

HUNGRY? 
THIRSTY? E`! n 

Try our Delicious Food & 
Drinks. Stop at One of 
our Many Locations. 
We Are Ready To Serve 
You At All Hours 

SUPER DEALS 

.790 
Super 

Big Gulp 

2A9 
Super 

Ham & Cheese 

a sound . 

you can 
live with... 
test your smoke alarm. 

You know the dangers of fire in your home - you 
have a smoke alarm. But just having it isn't enough. 
You have to know it's working. 

So make sure you test your alarm every month. 
Circle the date on your calendar. If you've been on 
holidays, test the alarm when you get home. 

Test your alarm by drifting smoke from a just 
extinguished candle into the unit. This should set off 
the alarm. It's so simple and one day you may be 
glad you did. 

Take a few minutes every month, because you may 
not get a second chance. 

For more information, call the nearest Fire 
Prevention Branch or your local fire department. 

7- ELEVEN FOOD STORES 

SPECIALS: 235 -75R15 Winter Grips 
Good Year 6 Ply - $14940 
MDG Whitewall - $10999 

REQUIRED IMMEDIATELY 
Licensed Auto Mechanic 

Reply to General Manager 

Box 2290, Slave Lake, AB TOG 2A0 
Phone: (403) 849 -2627 

FAMILY FASHIONS & TEMPO GAS 

927 -4267 927 -4475 
SEARS ORDER DESK 

927 -3734 
ALSO BUS DEPOT 

927 -4475 
BOX 341, FORT VERMILION, Alberta TOH 1 NO 

,,))) Alberra 
LABOUR 

Genera, Saler, S,,..ces DmsR 
erne Prevention Branch 
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Unplanned lunch leads marathoner to Gretzky's folk 
Marathon man Allan 

Beaver, 24, would have 
never thought that a soup 
and sandwich in an 
Ontario cafe would lead 
to an afternoon visit with 
Wayne Gretzky's parents 
Walter and Phyllis. 

The Cree runner was 
to meet Tom Longboat Jr. 
at the Brantford bus 
depot. Longboat - son 
of the only Indian to ever 
win the 1907 Boston 
Marathon - was going to 
show Beaver some of his 
dad's medals and 
trophies, but Longboat 
didn't show up. 

Hungry and 
dissappointed, Beaver 
went to a cafe next door 
to the depot. 

Sitting next to him was an elderly couple, Warren 
and Marianne. They asked Beaver where he was from. 
After some conversation, the couple said they worked 
with Walter Gretzky at Bell Canada, except they were 
on strike right now. "Want to go meet the Gretzkys?" 
asked Warren. Of course Beaver said yes. 

"They're down to earth people," said Beaver of the 
Gretzkys. Walter never tired of showing Beaver all the 
trophies and jerseys on display throughout the modest 
two- storey home. He showed Beaver the backyard 
skating rink that the Great One first played on - only 
now it's been turned into a swimming pool. 

Mrs. Gretzky, Phyllis, made Allan and Walter a 
tomato and cheese sandwich on toast while the two 
talked hockey at the kitchen table. 

Beaver says: "He (Walter) wasn't too impressed with 
Pocklington. He said Pocklington did the trade for the 
money - he knew Wayne wouldn't be worth anything 
to him in a couple years." 

The hockey dad went on to say: "Wayne wanted to 
live in Edmonton all his life. He got paid for reading 
that speech. Pocklington hired a speech writer to make 
it sound like it was his own idea." 

After lunch, the two drove around Brantford in 
Walter's Cadillac (contrary to popular belief, the 
Gretzky parents have only two cars), touring the town, 
said Beaver. They wound up at the Woodland Indian 
Museum. There, Walter pointed out the medals won by 
Tom Longboat nearly a century ago. 

"It was just a super day," said Beaver in a visit to the 
Windspeaker office. "I felt like I was in a dream." 

SPORTS ROUNDUP 
By Kim McLain 

mm.: 
Telephone (403)455 -2700 to have your 
community sports happenings 
considered here free of charge. 

Stand Off: The Young Pine family hosted the 

second annual Joe Young Pine Memorial rodeo here 
Oct. 1 -2. The event was a full -blown IRCA rodeo 
offering $4,200 in prize money. 
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The two talked hockey: Allan Beaver and Walter Gretzky 
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Alexander: Congratulations to Jerome (Max) 
Yellowdirt - he's taken over Norm Kootenaÿ s job of 
band recreation director. Norm's moved on to the 
band's farm manager position after six years in rec. 

Yellowdirt's prime concern is keeping the Alexander 
youth involved with athletics and recreation. He 

MARK McCALLUM, Wn0epeaker intends to build 
relationships between 
Alexander and other 
communities by 
matching the youth 
there with other youth 
from Edmonton and 
area in friendly 
volleyball and hockey 
games. 

Also on the agenda 
is an oldtimer's hockey 
tournament to maybe 
go Nov. 19 -20. 
Yellowdirt wants 
interested teams to call 
him at 939 -5887. 

He's also looking for arena renters. He said he'd like 
to get seasonal renters and the general rate for ice time 
is $60 per hour. 

And his plan to put together a sports newspaper is 

still a go, "just on hold for financial reasons," he says. 
Yellowdirt spent six years working with Native 

Counselling Services of Alberta until 1985. Since then 
he's "wanted to try something different," and has eased 
into the recreation field. 

New rec man: Yellowdirt 

Barebacker: Bruised Head 

Here's the winners: 
Jerry Thomas, bulls; 
Darcy Cressman and 
Byron Bruised Head 
split bareback; 
Lionel Wildman, 
saddlebronc; _Ivan 
Bruised Head, steer 
wrestling; Clinton 
Bruised Head, calf 
roping; Evan Day 
Chief and Jim 
Gladstone, team 
roping; Tracey Valle, 
senior barrels; 
Janelle Shade, junior 

barrels; and splitting the boys' steer riding three ways 
were Kevin Scout, Scott Bruised Head and Max Big 
Throat. 

Trophy buckles went to all event winners. 
Roughstock was provided by Shade and Sons while 
Bob Wilson supplied stock for the timed events. 

Fort Vermilion: The Fort Vermilion Indian 

Summer Rodeo drew crowds of spectators and hordes 
of entries from the top and bottom of Alberta, says 
Agnes Juneau, secretary for the event. 

The IRCA event was held at the town sports 
complex Sept. 24 -25. 

Here's the winners: Fort Vermilion's Gary Smith, 
bulls; Fort Vermilion's Kenton Randle, bareback; 
Rocky Lane's Clarence Fournier, saddlebronc; 
Cardston's Clinton Bruised Head, steer wrestling; New 
Mexico's Jay Bob Lytle, calf roping; Morley's Bruce 
LaBelle and Arthur Wildman, team roping; Cardston's 
Chantelle Day Chief, senior barrels; Sarceé s Stephanie 
Simon, junior barrels; Hobbema's Terry Littlechild, 
junior steer riding. And in a special event for ten and 
unders - named the peewee "bull" riders - top prize 
went to Trent Fournier, seven. 

\*. 
Ask you Franchise & Co. Sales Rep for more details 

PAPERSMATE. 
HIGHLIGHTING 

MARKER SALE 

241-29032-Velow 
241-29132-RNc 
241-29232&ue 
241-29332Greer, 
Uet Mo SIN nth 
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175 ea 
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A unique barrel 

design for comfort 

and easy marking 

Soft, durable 
Polyester nibs for 

smoothness 

Brilliant 
fluorescent inks in 
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and green 

Instant 

drying...won t bleed 

through paper 
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FLEXIGRIP PAPERMATE. 
BALL PEN _ - ;via.- SALE 

042 -275-32 Fine B5 
042 -277.32 Fine Red 
042174.32 Med. Bk 
041276-32 Med. Red 
04,1278 -32 Med. Blue 

042 -279-32 Med. Fine 

Available in Fine, Medium .75 ea/12 or 
and Medium Fine Blue, 

Black and Red, List $1.19 .79 each 

CRAYON SHARPWRITER PENCIL 

SALE , 
rites sharper, langer tlian .35 ea OR 3.75 each /12 wood rase pendis. Cushion 

print helps prevent lead 

breakage. No. 2.7mm 
Polymer lead. carvenient 
pocket dip, tetactade- 
no, refilatle. #242.17732 
List AO aeh 

484-6116 HEAD 
18030 - 

OFFICE 
Ave, 1EdmontonOAltaT5SEP4 

WAH -POW DETOX & 

TREATMENT CENTRE 
Box 1648 
Lac La Biche, AB TOC 2C0 
623 -2553 -- Beaver Lake 
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The Choice is Yours 
Make it While You Still Can 

Negative 
s Drug abuse and addiction 

Uncertain future for your family 
School dropouts and unemployment 

I Life full of emptiness 
s Sorrow, pain, suffering 
s Never a penny to call your own 

Positive 
s Happy, healthy and aware 
I Educated children 
s A solid working environment 
s Self assurance and esteem 
',Joyous family outings 
s Money in the bank 

I 

Native Outreach 
3rd Floor, 10603 - 107 Avenue 

Edmonton, Alberta T5H OW5 

(403) 428 -9350 
Calgary: Room 201, 1211 - 14 Street SW, Calgary, Ali T3C 1C4 (403) 245 -4374 

Grande Centre: Box 1168, Grande Centre, AB TOA 110 (403) 594 -7360 

High Level: Box 480, High Level, AB TOH 17,0 (403) 926 -3635 

Hinton: #201 Summit Building, Box 1409, Hinton, AB TOE 1130 (403) 865 -7811 

Lethbridge: 1616 - 2nd Avenue S, Lethbridge, AB T1J 0G2 (403) 320 -9010 

Happy Thanksgiving 
We would like to wish 

our friends and 
neighbors a very 
special holiday. ic 
St. Paul 

Pharmacy 
PHONE: 645 -3962 

After Hours Call Dan 645 -5636 
Main Street 

St. Paul, Alberta 

Gardiner Karbani 
Audy 

Cam. 
Partners 

CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS 

We take this opportunity 
to wish all our friends, families, 

and business acquaintances a very 
Happy Thanksgiving. 

Albrumac Business Centre 
210, 5008 - 86 Street 

Edmonton, Alberta T6E 5S2 

Phone: 468 -6920 

Athalbasca 675 -2397 

Lac La Biche 623 -2828 
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Inmates stage Outlaw Rodeo 
By Terry Lusty 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

DRUMHELLER, Alta. 

It may seem like some- 
thing from out of a movie but 
prison rodeos have arrived in 
Canada. 

Two weeks ago, Sept 17, 
inmates at Drumheller Cor- 
rectional Institute either 
watched or participated at the 
Inmates Outlaw Rodeo for 
the third time since 1982. 

The rodeo, says prison 
recreation director Rick 
Trembecky, had its roots in 
Texas. "There, they used to 
contract outside cowboys to 
come in" to ride but eventual- 
ly the inmates themselves 
took over. 

What prisons here in 
Alberta had going for them, 
he continued, was a warden 
at the Edmonton Max who 
began to promote the idea 
back in 1979 until it came to 
pass. 

Many of the contestants, 
about 70-75 per cent accord- 

ing to Trembecky, had not 
had previous rodeo experi- 
ence. Leonard Lightfoot, 29, 
is a good example. As this 
year's all -around winner, he 
placed first in cow riding and 
second in the wild cow race 
which is similar to the pro cir- 
cuits wild horse race. 

Lightfoot informs Wind - 
speaker that he never tried to 
rodeo until he entered in 1985 
on a dare. This year, he says, 

I was too late to enter the 
bareback." He adds that he 
has given some thought to 
giving rodeo a try on the 
outside after his release. 

At this years rodeo, Philip 
Roasting won the wild cow 
race, Faron Dixon won in 
saddle bronc and Glen Aslak 
won on the bulls. 

Equipment and stock for 
the rodeo are contracted from 
Big Country Rodeo Stock. 
The money is raised by the 
inmates themselves who chip 
in $5 each. If one multiplies 
that by about 450 inmates, 
that's over $2,200. 

Trembecky says they have 

no concern about security 
because the rodeo is conduct- 
ed within the prison walls. M 
for attendance and participa- 
tion, anyone is eligible pro- 
vided they do not have a 
medical problem or are in 
disassociation (the hole). 
claims Trembecky who adds 
that it is not compulsory for 
inmates to attend. 

About 65 contestants took 
part this year with a good 
number of contestants in each 
event being Native. The 
rodeo has been held in '82, 
'85 and '88. The potential for 
it to become an annual event 
depends largely on funds and 
the absence of any major 
problems such as the riot 
which prevented last year's 
rodeo from occurring, says 
Trembecky. 

The positive aspect oflhe 
event is "the rodeo takes the 
whole focus of the prison as 
such and puts it on the 
rodeo...people forget about 
the jail and enjoy themselves. 

"It's our big social event of 
the year," he concludes. 
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EMILE 
OF MANY GUNS 
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Reloading supplies 
Scopes and ammunition 
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Native Handicraft \ -1 

WHITE -TAIL 
Pawnshop 

Arms, Antiques 
& Collectables 

Buy Sell Trade 
Box 5055 

Bonnyville, Alta. 
T9N 2G3 

826 -4647 

HALFORD HIDE & 
LEATHER CO. LTD. 
Smoked Tanned Hides 
New Stock of Smoked Tanned 

Hides Now Available. 
Order by phone or come in now to get the 
best selection. Also just arrived, White 
Buckskin. Just in time for powwow 
season. Along with beads, feathers, moose 
and deer leather and many styles of bells. 
ftalford's has all your materials to make a 

perfect outfit. Please phone for free 
catalogue. 
(403)426 -7349 422 -2751 426 -7358 

Trapping Supplies & Fur Buyer 
10529- 105Auenue, Edmonton, AB T5H3X7 

-111111/ 
Canative Housing Corporation 

Provides house rental accomodation for 
Native families in Edmonton and Calgary 

Six week course in homemaking for Native 
women free of charge 

Children of women attending course are 
looked after in free daycare 

Transportation provided 
Open Monday - Friday, 8:30 am - 4:30 pm 

8726.112 Avenue #203, 1316 Centre SL NE 
Edmonton, AB T5B 0G6 Calgary, AB T2E 2R7 

(403) 471-2560 (403) 277-1915 

GMAT LSAT GRE 
GradVeb Menagament Law Sa,oa Graduate 

Admission Tell Admission Tesi Record Exam 

Weekend Test Preparation Courses 
UofA UofC UBC UofS 

Includes Sexton text book and 18 hrs. classroom lectures 

One year personalized services Tax deducible - Student discounts 

JeXtOn 
i 

278 - 
459 -60701 7261 

Calgary 
Edmonton 

Educational Centers 222-8272 Vancouver 
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Raking up the big tournament wins: Leo Sasakamoose 

Champion golfer in province 

a natural athlete, hates limelight 
By Kim McLain 
Windspeaker Staff Writer 

EDMONTON 

Behind the mask of fierce 
concentration that Leo 
Sasakamoose wears on the 
golf course is a man who's, 
quite simply, relaxing and 
having fun. 

He's not known as a "rah 
rah" kind of guy. Most on 
the Native golf circuit agree 
on one thing about him - 
he' s quiet. And, quietly and 
surely, Sasakamoose has 
been raking up the big tour- 
nament wins for about a 
dozen years. He won four 
major titles in 1988, includ- 
ing the North American 
Indian championship. 
Sasakamoose doesn't know 
how many titles he's won 
but says: "I have a lifetime 
average of about four per 
year, going back four or five 
years, I might have won a 
few more." 

"On the golf course Leo's 
quiet - he sticks to him- 
self," says Kenny Sinclair, 
29, a formidable competitor 
on the circuit. "He gets into 
his game." 

"When I was younger 
Leo gave me encourage- 
ment, taught me to take your 
time," says Sinclair in a tele- 
phone interview from his 
Saskatchewan office. "He 
has a good mental atti- 
tude...he thinks positive. 
You can tell by the way he 
goes about his game...he 
doesn't get down on him- 
self." 

Sinclair has known 

Sasakamoose for about ten 
years, witnessing win after 
win. "He never let it (win- 
ning) get to his head, he's 
humble - he let's his score 
do the talking." 

Sasakamoose is a natural 
too. 

"Don't let that weight 
fool you, he's very coordi- 
nated - a natural, like Jim 
Thorpe was a natural," says 
John Fletcher, long time 
friend of Sasakamoose. 
Fletcher recalls a time when 
marathoner Al Campbell, 
who always works out, chal- 
lenged Sasakamoose to a 
game of face -paced racquet- 
ball. Campbell, who some- 
times plays Edmonton Oiler 
hockey players, thought he 
might have an easy go with 
Sasakamoose. "Well," 
laughs Fletcher, "Campbell 
called me after the game and 
told me Leo waxed him!" 

Fletcher says 
Sasakamoose doesn't like 
the limelight. "If he makes a 
speech, it'll be the shortest 
speech you'll ever hear." 

Naturally, when 
Sasakamoose made his 
acceptance speech for the 
NIAA title at Wolfe Creek it 
was short, but humorous 
too, says Willie Littlechild, 
who met Sasakamoose at a 
golf tournament about 20 
years ago. 
The lighter side of 
Sasakamoose might get hid- 
den behind his look of deep 
concentration and determi- 
nation, but those who've 
been close to him have 
"enjoyed his humor all 
along," says Littlechild. 

Sinclair recalls a pair of 
golf shoes that Sasakamoose 
used to wear. "Those shoes 
had about ten different col- 
ors," he says. "I don't know 
why he wore them - 
maybe to psyche out his 
opponents ?" guesses Sin- 
clair. 

"Possibly," answers 
Sasakamoose in a telephone 
interview from his Edmon- 
ton office. "They looked 
good." 

"You got to try different 
things - all for fun of 
course," he says. 

"There are ways to 
manoeuvre the ball," he 
adds, like the way a pitcher 
puts junk on a throw. "You 
got to try these things." 

"Golf for me," says 
Sasakamoose, "is a way of 
relaxing, being with friends, 
and it's a whole lotta fun. I 

like it, and I'm good at it." 
"I look forward to play- 

ing with the older golfers - 
men like Wilf McDougall 
and Simon Three Fingers - 
they really add to the atmo- 
sphere. They're like a cush- 
ion, like your elders, I can 
look to their leadership and 
their presence." 

Sasakamoose has 
watched the Native golf cir- 
cuit grow bigger and 
stronger. He hopes that 
through golf, youth will con- 
tinue to develop and experi- 
ence some of the many ben- 
efits of the game. "Like 
pride from playing a good 
game," he says. "You can 
succeed in many areas, not 
only one...the rewards are 
there." 
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"Make Make your home, 
away from home, our home. u 

wishes you a warm welcome 
We offer friendly courteous 

Dear Travelling Guests: 
The Sawridge Hotel, Slave Lake, 

and a smile on your travels, or stays. 
service in: 

JO Va 
Ye: :Oar Vedilkki. 

SUNRISE COFFEE SHOP' FIRESIDE DINING LOUNGE 

DhQ P 
LOUNGE 

CHAMPS SPORTS LOUNGE 

U. l 
TAVERN 

The Sawridge can accommodate large or small 
groups /conferences. We boast 166 rooms and eight suites. Our 
banquet/meeting facilities has a capacity of two to 350 people. Our 
room rates are compatible to everyone's budget. Call (403)849- 
4101 for reservations. 

SAWRIDGE HOTEL 
P.O. Box 879, Slave Lake, Alberta TOG 2A0 (403) 849 -4104 FAX: 849 -3426 

¶Jtìbsoisiaj 
NORTHERN STORES INC. 

Serving the Area for Over 150 Years 

BAY DAYS 

Oct. 17 - 22 
Don't miss our biggest 

sale of the year. 

Serving you Longer 
Serving you Better 

RETAIL STORE FOODMART 

927 -3280 927 -3776 
FROM MANAGEMENT & STAFF 

HAPPY THANKSGIVING 

Box 160, FORT VERMILION, Alberta TOH 1NO 
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Hobbema manufacturer taps into hovercraft market 
By Mark McCallum 
Windspeaker Staff Writer 

HOBBEMA, Alta. 

A Hovercraft manufac- 
turing plant is now operat- 
ing at this reserve, making 
vehicles that "can go any- 
where - anytime," boasts 
manager Henri Rossius. 

The Hobbema manufac- 
turers are producing "air 
cushion" vehicles capable 
of flying about eight inches 
above any surface (land, 
water and ice) in any 
weather condition, says 
Rossius. 

The $85, 000 Hovercraft 
factory is called Air Cree- 
A-Tion and is owned by 
Hobbemá s Eugene Sam- 
son. And although its 
grand opening was held 
Sept. 1, designers have 
been working on prototypes 
of the Hovercraft since last 

May. 
The designers have cre- 

ated two prototypes, called 
the Eagle. The Hover- 
crafts, now being manufac- 
tured at a rate of six units a 
month, vary in size, speed 
and cost. And Rossius 
notes the Hovercrafts are 
all made of 
aluminum... "light yet very 
durable." 

Eagle One, the most 
affordable of vehicles at a 
cost of $5,200 to con- 
sumers, is designed to carry 
one person, and its 35 horse 
power engine can propel 
the vehicle to speeds of 
about 50 - 55 km/h. The 
speed of the Hovercraft can 
also be increased by 
installing an engine with a 
greater horse power, says 
Rossius, adding such morti- 
fications also increase the 
cost of the vehicle. 

The Eagle Two is a big- 

ger machine, designed to 
carry heavy loads up to 800 
pounds. The 55 -horse 
power driven Hovercraft, 
valued at $8,900, can seat 
two to four people comfort- 
ably and travels at speeds 
of about 45 - 50 km/h. 

And a third prototype, 
the Eagle Three, is now 
being designed. Rossius 
explains this model will be 
built for speed and is 
expected to reach velocities 
of about 115 - 120 km /h. 
However, the Eagle Three 
does have one drawback; it 
does not have any storage 
space. This machine is 
expect to sell at $9,000 to 
consumers. 

The manufacturers are 
hoping the Hovercrafts will 
appeal to outdoor enthusi- 
asts as well as the more 
serious business sector. 
Rossius feels Hovercrafts 
should be viewed as more 
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Goodwill Industries. Our business works So people can. 
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Medical Office Assistant 
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Programming & Operating 
Desktop Publishing 
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McKAY 
Computer College, $333 One Thornton Court, Edmonton, AB 

than recreational vehicles. 
He says the natural 
resources industry would 
benefit greatly by using the 
affordable Hovercraft to 
travel over the rugged 

muskeg terrain of north. 
Still, the Hovercraft is 

viewed mainly as a recre- 
ational vehicle. Rossius 
says it's great for travelling 
on water because there is 

no chance of the Hovercraft 
getting tangled up with 
weeds. And, he adds the 
most attractive feature of 
the vehicle is its capability 
to operate in all seasons. 

Native women form society 
to ensure business success 
By Dan Dibbelt 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

CALGARY, Alta. 

A new society for 
women has formed in 
Calgary to foster success 
in business. 

"We operate as a type 
of network of informa- 
tion," said Elsie Wingino, 
recently elected president 
of the Professional Soci- 
ety of Aboriginal Busi- 
ness Women (PSABW) 
and a businesswoman 
herself. 

Wingino, like many of 
the association's mem- 
bers, was present when 
the idea for the group 
began. 

"Many of us were 
Native businesswomen 
who had made it on our 

own, the hard way," said 
Wingino. "We knew an 
organization like this 
could be of real help." 

And so the small but 
dedicated group set up 
their present organiztion, 
always being careful not 
to duplicate services 
offered by other groups. 

Though just over a 
year old the group has 
already put on a two -day 
seminar for Native busi- 
nesswomen and is now 
looking to serve non - 
Natives as well. 

"We didn't want to 
limit ourselves to just 
Native women," said 
Wingino. "There are 
other women in the busi- 
ness world from whom 
we could benefit," she 
added. 

The group, made up of 
more than 150 members, 
survives because of the 

sheer effort put into it by 
members. Membership is 
only $10 a year but there 
are numerous nonpaying 
members; as of yet the 
group has not approached 
the government for fund- 
ing. 

"Our main objective 
right now is to become 
known," said Wingino. 
"It is a difficult problem 
for a young organization 
and it just takes time." 

The basic objectives 
of the society are to sup- 
port and facilitate the 
growth and development 
of aboriginal women in 
business; to act as a 
forum of discussion and 
interaction; and to con- 
duct workshops, confer- 
ences and seminars. 

Anyone interested in 
joining the society can 
contact Elsie Wingino at 
258 -1209. 

A secretary is required 
by a Native media soci- 

Excellent shorthand 
and typing skills are 
needed, as well as 

research and develop - 
nt experience. 

Knowles - . 

Standing of Aboriginal 
language and culture an 

asset. Salary commen- 
surate with experience. 

Deadline for applica- 
tions: Oct. 21, 1988 

Forward resumes to: 

General Manager, AMMSA,15001.112 Ave, Edmonton, Alberta T5M 2V6 Telephone: (403)455.2700 
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Chief confident tourism project will pay off 
WINDSPERKER PHOTO FILE 

By Mark McCallum 
Windspeaker Staff Writer 

ENOCH RESERVE, Alta. 

Howard Peacock knows 
tourism is big business. 
That's why the Enoch chief 
feels a recently opened 18- 
hole golf course and luxu- 
rious club house at this 
reserve will only be the 
start of a diverse and prof- 
itable recreation scheme. 

The Indian Lakes Golf 
Club, about three miles 
south of the Devon turnoff 
from Highway 16 west of 
Edmonton, opened on 
Sept. 2 to begin the first 
phase of a multi -million 
dollar recreation project. 

A layout design of this 
massive project details a 
number of sights and 
options that will be avail- 
able to tourists. For exam- 
ple, now that the golf 
course is completed, 
already two more courses 
are planned, bring the total 
number of holes for golfers 
to 45, once construction on 
this phase is finished with- 
in two years. 

Multi- million dollar project begins: Howard Peacock 

Even now, there is a 
fully -operational horse 
racing track on the reserve 
that will be open every 
Monday and Sunday until 
October. And an Indian 
Cultural Grounds, used in 
the past for Indian Days 
celebrations, will be fur- 
ther developed, featuring a 
permanent tipi structure 
and campgrounds. 

Other phases of the pro- 
ject may also include a 
large boating and swim- 

ming area, 240 -stall recre- 
ational- vehicle parking 
area, tennis courts and an 
amusement park, complete 
with rides and a mini -train. 

Chief Peacock told 
Windspeaker he hopes this 
will all amount to profit 
and jobs for the Enoch 
band, plagued with finan- 
cial difficulties since the 
drop of oil prices. "The oil 
can't be there forever," he 
says. "It's going to dry up 
one year and that will be 

it." 
With the fall of oil 

prices, Peacock explains 
"this band has felt quite a 
pinch and the oil wells and 
revenues are depleting. 
But, in the meantime, we 
want to plan now while we 
still have a few dollars to 
develop something for the 
future." 

Unemployment has also 
been high on the reserve 
since oil prices have 
dropped. "We laid off 

quite a few of our band 
members," said Enoch 
council Clifford Ward, in 
an interview with the 
Edmonton Journal recent- 
ly. "We figure it will 
employ 144 people if we 
do all the phases." Most 
of these jobs will be sea- 
sonal with about 24 being 
year- round. 

Many of the manage- 
ment positions are expect- 
ed to be filled by non - 
Natives, but Chief Peacock 
says a commitment has 
been made to train Enoch 
band members for these 
jobs, and the project is 
expected to be completely 
Native -run in the next five 
years. 

Although financial fig- 
ures and funding sources 
would not be disclosed, 
chief Peacock did say they 
hope to break even this 
year and improve profits as 
future phases progress. 

Much will depend on 
the newly opened golf 
course, expected to accom- 
modate about 40, 000 
rounds of golf a year. Pre- 
sent green fees are $14 on 
week days and $16 on 

weekends but will be 
raised to market levels of 
about $20 next year. 

The project will be 
aimed at attracting visitors 
from nearby Edmonton, 
but they also plan to mar- 
ket it on an international 
scale to tourists. And, 
because more than half of 
the Enoch band's 1, 000 
members are under the age 
of 18, Ward believes the 
recreational project will 
also "cater to the younger 
people -- keeping them busy 
and out of mischief." 

The golf course was 
designed by American 
architect William Robin- 
son, who also created the 
master plan for the Derrick 
Club. The challenging 
course features mature 
poplar and birch trees 
along fairways that total 
some 6,450 yards in all, 
filled with 56 sand traps 
and 10 water hazards. 

Full clubhouse services, 
power cart rentals, club 
rentals, driving range, a 
fully equipped pro shop 
and golf instruction from 
C.P.G.A. professionals is 
also offered to golfers. 

Advanced Global 
Telecommunications 

for Kathy Scales Kathy Scales is a geologist fora major oil company 

in Calgary. When her job takes her to remote field 

operations throughout western Canada, 

Kathy stays on top of what's happening in her Calgary office by exchanging technical data with colleagues over the fax. 

And while she's traveling, Kathy relies on AGT Long Distance to stay in touch with family and friends. 

When Alberta calls for Advanced Global Telecommunications today, 

tomorrow, and beyond, AGT puts it within reach. 

Kathy Scales in downtown Calgary 

.11w vT 
Advanced Global Telecommunications 
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Wild rice project may mean jobs in '89 
By Keith Matthew 
Windspeaker Staff Writer 

PEACE RIVER, Alta. 

If an experimental wild 
rice planting project 
proves successful in 
northern Alberta, it could 
provide employment to 
residents of the Zone 6 
regional council of the 
Metis Association of 

Alberta. 
This fall, we will be 

planting eight different 
lakes then in the spring we 
will be monitoring them. 
Then in the summertime 
of '89 we will be harvest- 
ing," says project coordi- 
nator Diane Ireland. 

Harvesting will depend 
on the growth of the rice, 
"we may harvest some of 
it if its a very thick crop 

and if not we will just let 
it replant itself." 

The project will pro- 
vide employment to one 
person during the experi- 
mental year, with eventual 
employment rising if the 
project proves successful. 

We tendered (the posi- 
tion) out to the Metis peo- 
ple of the zone and one 
person is going to be 
doing the three sections of 

it - the planting, moni- 
toring and harvesting." 

The person hired will 
be working with district 
agrologist from Lac La 
Biche, Dave Burdek, who 
will provide training on 
the proper techniques of 
sowing and harvesting. 

Burdek says market 
studies done in other 
provinces indicate "about 
10 per cent of the people 

NDSPEAKER AD; 

Mel Miller 
AMMSA /Windspeakers newly appointed token grandfa- 
ther and railroad 'brat.' Born in Hin Ron, Manitoba, Mel's 

father was employed by the 
CNR. He spent his early grow- 
ing years in various locations 
throughout Manitoba and 
Saskatchewan before moving 

to Edmohton and joining a major 
tire company in the late 1950s. He 
served in various positions rang- 
ing from order desk to sales man- 

agement. He remained in the sales 
field covering areas throughout west- 
ern Canada until the early 1980s 
when he entered the advertising field. Mel joined the 
AMMSA /Windspeaker team in November 1986 and is 
responsible for the advertisers in the area in the northeast- 
ern part of Alberta. 

Joan Kapuscinski 
Joan is a native 
Edmontonian and a newly 
appointed member of the 
AMMSA "Red Feather 
Turkey Club." Her pas- 
times include needle- 
work, reading, friends, 
family and her cats. 
Since joining the 
AMMSA /Windspeaker 
sales team in April of this 
year, Joan has been serving the 
needs of the southern half of 
Alberta. 

JOAN 

Ron Louis 
Ron is an Albertan who has travelled extensively in 
the United States and western Canada as a broad- 

caster for radio and 
television. He brings 
to his new position 

a background of 
experience in the 
production, pro -. 
motions and 
advertising field. 
His personal 

interests include baseball, foot- 
ball, hunting and trapping. 
Ron looks forward to a long 
and lasting relationship with 
Windspeaker as an account 
executive covering the north- 
western part of Alberta. 

Note: Edmonton ter- 
ritory is split alpha- 
betically. For more 
information phone 

455 -2700. 

Phone 
455 -2700 

to advertise 
today. 

Wind-law 

Windspeaker, 15001 .112 Avenue, Edmonton, Alberta T5M 2V6 
Windspeaker is a publication of the Aboriginal Multi -Media Society of Alberta 

have eaten wild 
rice...three quarters of the 
people interviewed didn't 
even know wild rice was 
available and that it was 
something that was good 
for you. 

"There are people mar- 
keting nationally and 
internationally from other 
provinces and they are 
doing quite well at it." 

But the market must be 
developed and is not an 
easy one to access. "It is 
not a real well defined, 
established market that 
you can phone someone 
up and you can sell every- 
thing you've got to them." 

He says prices range 
between $4.25 to $4.75 
per pound wholesale and 
$9to $12 per pound retail. 
However, the health food 
stores market in California 
is quite lucrative. "We've 
heard it goes as high as 
$18 to $19 per pound." 

But it remains to be 
seen whether northern 

Albertans can tap into this 
market. "The success of 
the project is dependent 
upon if the rice will grow 
in the lakes" because not 
every lake is suitable for 
growing, says Ireland. 

The rice will be sown 
by hand from either a 
rowboat or canoe "using 
about 90 pounds in three 
acres," of each lake. 

If the project is suc- 
cessful "then we will 
probably look at accessing 
more lakes or planting a 
few more acres on the 
lakes," she says. 

The pilot project is 
scheduled to begin this 
month with the rice sitting 
in water in preparation for 
the sowing. 

"Basically, if it is suc- 
cessful in this experimen- 
tal year then the intention 
is that the Zone 6 econom- 
ic development corpora- 
tion will take it over and 
utilize it as a business," 
concludes Ireland. 

NADC Public Forum 
Worsley 
7:30 p.m., Tuesday, October 18, 1988 
Worsley Central High School Gym 

The Northern Alberta Development Council 
holds regular public meetings throughout 
Northern Alberta, giving everyone the 
opportunity to present briefs on matters 
of concern and general information. 

The Council consists of ten members and 
is chaired by Bob Elliott, MLA for Grande 
Prairie. 

Groups or individuals interested in 
making submissions at this meeting may 
contact Council member Jim Reynolds in 
Fairview at 835 -2379 or 835 -5461, or the 
Northern Development Branch in Peace 
River at 624 -6274 for assistance. 

Alberta 
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Native Outreach programs 
help southern job -finders 
compete in labor market 
By Jackie Red Crow 
Windspeaker Correspondent 

LETHBRIDGE, Alta. 

Two new programs 
planning by Native Out- 
reach this fall will help the 
Native jobless develop 
marketable skills, as well 
as instill confidence to 
increase their chances of 
competing successfully in 
the labor market. 

Gina Tailfeathers, 
southern regional manager 
for Native Outreach, says 
Natives need to be more 
aggressive and promote 
their talents and skills. "I 
know that's a characteristic 
not often associated with 
Natives but we need to 
assert ourselves and learn 
to sell ourselves," she said. 

A Futures Club and a 
job readiness program are 
the two new programs 
planned this fall. The 
Futures Club, aimed at 
Native senior and junior 
high school students, will 
help them get a head start 
in their career planning. 

Tailfeathers says some 
Natives seeking jobs lack 
the necessary training and 
skills required in various 
jobs and they often are 
forced to return to school 

to upgrade their skills. 
However, with the Futures 
Club she hopes to avoid 
that situation by getting 
more young Natives inter- 
ested in exploring various 
professions and obtaining 
the necessary requirements 
before they go out in the 
job market. 

The Futures Club will 
also help Native students 
prepare for higher learning. 
She said there is often a 
period of transition for new 
students entering universi- 
ties or colleges. "It's really 
a shock - there is much 
more discipline needed 
than in high school," she 
said. 

"I'm not going to force 
anyone to join - if they 
want to, they are more than 
welcome," she said. The 
club will meet weekly after 
school. The students will 
also have the opportunity 
to visit post- secondary 
institutions and meet vari- 
ous Native professionals 
who have gone through the 
system. 

The job readiness pro- 
gram will assist unem- 
ployed Natives in acquir- 
ing or upgrading skills 
needed to compete suc- 
cessfully in the labor mar- 
ket. Such skills include 

how to prepare a resume 
with a covering letter, how 
to prepare for a job inter- 
view and contacting vari- 
ous prospective employers 
and follow -up. 

Tailfeathers said some 
Natives are content with 
applying to various 
employers and then hope 
they'll get the job. But, she 
believes they should do 
more. For instance, Tail - 
feathers suggests that job 
seekers should set time 
aside to talk with prospec- 
tive employers to find out 
more about the job so they 
can access their qualifica- 
tions and suitability. 

She said there is often 
an "overload of applica- 
tions for almost any job" 
and if job seekers talk to 
employers, they'll likely 
increase their chances of 
obtaining employment. 

Native Outreach set a 
yearly goal of placing 504 
Natives in jobs and so far 
have successfully helped 
351 Natives obtain 
employment. Last year, the 
Lethbridge Native Out- 
reach won a provincial 
award for the highest num- 
ber of placements. 

Their Outreach office is 
located at 1616 -2nd Ave. 
South in Lethbridge. 
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Overload of applications: Gina Tailfeathers 

BUSINESS DIRECTORY 

Happy Thanksgiving 

KEN GREY PLUMBING 
& HEATING LTD, 

Box 525 
High Prairie, Alberta TOG 1E0 

.. 523 -3118 

MOOSEHORN 
MARKET LTD. 

D Gas D Hardware D Propane 
D Ice D Groceries 

a 331 -3922 
Calling Lake, Alberta 

Happy Thanksgiving from... 

Dr. Joseph J. Starko 
O P T O M E T R I S T 

For Appointment phone 422 -1248 
805 Empire Building 

10080 Jasper Avenue 
Edmonton, Alberta T5J 1V6 

HAPPY THANKSGIVING 

DR. R.F. HAYNES 
OPTOMETRIST 

MRSH, VISUAL TRAINING & 
CONTACT LENSES 
OFFICE: 523 -4002 

P.O. Box 969 
HIGH PRAIRIE, Alberta TOG 1E0 

Happy Thanksgiving 

MARCEL'S HANDIE 
PRINTING LTD. 

4915 -52 Ave., Box 1409 
STONY PLAIN, Alberta TOE 2G0 

$ 963 -2349 

MIKE CARDINAL 
LOGGING LTD. 

Box 811 
SLAVE LAKE, Alberta TOG 2A0 

a 849 -5393 

A &W Restaurant 
and Drive Thru 

HIGHWAY 16 
Box 9 
Hinton Alberta 865 -3034 

COUNTRY CORNER 
RE STAURANT 

OPEN 
Mon. to Sat. 6 a.m. - 10 p.m. 

YOUR HOSTS: Andrew & Nellie Wiebe 

Box 839, LaCrete, Alberta TOH 2H0 
a 928 -3161 

PETE'S WATER SERVICE 
Complete Water Hauling Service 

Single Axle & Tandem Trucks 
D All drinking water obtained from town water supply 
D Trucks equipped for all weather service 
D Also Vacuum tank truck service Septic Cleanout 

A company that's built on 19 years of service 
to High Level and district 

P.O. Box 333 
. 926 -3248 or 926 -2079 HIGH LEVEL, Alta. 
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Information lessens risk of AIDS infection 
What is aids? 

It is a virus. And, a 
virus is one of the smallest 
of all disease -producing 
organisms. The AIDS 
(Acquired Immuno- Deffi- 
ciency Syndrome) virus is 
transmitted from one 
human to another usually 
in the exchange of body 
fluids. 

There is no cure for the 
common cold or influenza 

- both caused by viruses. 
And so, the AIDS is also 
uncurable. It is always 
fatal once it develops in the 
body. A cure for the AIDS 
virus or any other has 
defied science's efforts to 
find a cure. 

This particular virus 
belongs to a recently -dis- 
covered class of viruses 
known as retroviruses - 
which all cause persistent 

infection: once in the body, 
it is there for life. Another 
characteristic is that it 
operates slowly and may 
lie dormant and undetected 
for years. 
How does the virus 
work? 

The virus inserts itself 
into human cells. It begins 
to multiply using the 
body's genetic reproductive 
mechanism which exists in 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 
Bonnyville Canadian Native Friendship Centre - Bonnyville 

FUNCTION: The primary function is to direct the total organization towards a high 
standard of operation in achieving the goals and objectives of the Bonnyville 
Canadian Native Friendship Centre. 
DUTIES: Responsible for all phases of management, including administration, 
supervision of staff and promotion of all areas of the organization. Insure that board 
directives, personnel rules and regulations are adhered to and are implemented, in 
order for the programs of the organization to operate effectively and efficiently. 

Ensures that accounting procedures are followed in order to have proper financil 
control and administration. Arranges for monthly financial and staff reports to the 
Board of Directors. 

Consult and participate in the development of existing and new programs for 
continuous personal and intellectual growth of the organization. Maintains good 
working relations with the Board of Directors, government and community agencies, 
other native organizations and the public at large. 

Foster an environment of team work and commitment through the organization by 
developing and improving methods of good communication and training. 

Responsible and answerable to the Board of Directors. 
QUALIFICATIONS: Extensive administration and management experience in the 
service of organizations. Good communication skills (written and oral) are a 
requirement. 

Proposal writing and budget preparations a necessity. Some accounting 
experience desirable. Experience and knowledge of Native Friendship Centre 

Movement and other native organizations is an asset. 
Knowledge of the aboriginal cultures and able to speak the 
Cree language a great asset. 
Must be willing to do some travel. 

SALARY: Negotiable with experience 
CLOSING DATE: October 31, 1988 

SEND RESUME TO: 
Personnel Committee 
Bonnyville Canadian Native Friendship Centre 
Box 5399 
Bonnyvile, Alberta 
T9N 2G5 

every cell. Once it estab- 
lishes a mainhold, the virus 
begins to invade the body's 
T- cells, the body's main 
line of defense against all 
other infections. 

People with AIDS thus 
have drastically weakened 
immune systems and are 
unable to combat common 
diseases which uninfected 
individuals fight off easily. 
How Is the aids virus 
transmitted? 

It is quite difficult to 
catch. 

However, sexual inter- 
course is the main carrier 
of the virus because the 
exchange of body fluids 
occurs - semen and vaginal 
secretions are exchanged 
during sexual intercourse. 

The virus, can also be 

Good News 
Party Line 

Foster Family Week, Oct. 
16 -22 - Foster families 
have a right to feel proud. 
Proud to know that they 
can have a positive and 
lating impact on a child's 
life. Proud to know that they 
are participating in a very 
special and unique 
parenting challenge. 

Take time to ask the 
questions and learn about 
fostering. Information 
evenings are held monthly. 
To pre -register, call Michael 
at 427 -KIDS. 
"Foster Families: The 
Bridge Between" 

PUT IT HERE. 
Call or write the editor to include good 
news of non -profit events you want to 

share, courtesy of AGT. 

Job Opportunity 
ADDICTIONS COUNSELLOR 

Jimmy Wolf Tail Memorial Society (Halfway House) 

Under the general direction of the Executive 
Director, immediate supervision of the program 
coordinator, the in- patient counsellor exercises 
direct supervision of the in- patient residential 
clients of the Peigan After Care Centre. The 
primary function of the in- patient counsellor is to 
ensure the quality of delivery of the program 
content in consultation and guidance of the 
various other residential counselling staff. 

TYPICAL DUTIES: Guide and direct the program 
toward attainment of goals and taking 
appropriate corrective actions through periodic 
assessments; meet with counsellors and staff to 
coordinate their activities and formulate the 
treatment services of the Peigan After Care 
Centre; participate in weekly program schedule 
developed by counsellor; make recommendations 
to Program Coordinator regarding progress and 
assessment of clients, treatment modules, etc.; 
lead, guide and direct activities promoting 
content and personal development; perform other 
written ancillory directives as related by 
superiors; treat matter related to the residents in 
the most strict confidence. 

QUALIFICATIONS: Knowledge of socio- 
economic background of the type of cliental 
within house; one year of training (two semesters, 
training component) in the area of social 
counselling from a recognized institute or 
university training in therapeutic psychology, or 
related work experience, or Nechi certificate in 
basic and advanced counselling; must have own 
vehicle and valid drivers license; ability to 
communicate in Blackfoot language an asset; at 
least one year sobriety. 

Salary: Negotiable 

Interested applicants may submit resumes to: 
Jimmy Wolf Tail Memorial Society, Box 73, 
Brocket, Alberta TOK OHO, ATTN: Job 
Competition - phone (403) 965 -3773. 

Deadline for application: 4 p.m., Oct. 281988 

No applications accepted after 4 p.m. (Note: All 
applicants will be screened) 

Interviews will be held November 18, 1988 

spread through infected 
blood transmissions. 
Blood transfusions using 
infected blood also spreads 
the virus unless the sup- 
plies are screened before- 
hand. 

Users of intravenous 
drugs who share needles 
with others, remain very 
much at risk. 

Mothers who are breast - 
feeding can also spread the 
virus to their baby if the 
virus has entered her body. 
About 50 per cento of 
infants born to mothers 
with AIDS develop the dis- 
ease shortly after birth. 
Additionally, pregnancy 
can precipitate full -blown 
AIDS in previously healthy 
but AIDS carrying moth- 
ers. 
Myths: Aids is an 
African disease, and 
the Blacks are spread- 
ing it to us. 

TRUTH : Tests on 
stored blood samples show 
the first cases of infection 
appeared in Africa and 
America at about the same 
time - 1978. Although the 
virus is now more 
widespread in Africa than 
in the US, there are as 
many as two million Amer- 
icans who are carriers. 
Aids is a gay disease. 

TRUTH: Heterosexual 
intercourse is the dominant 
mode of transmission and, 
although the first cases of 
AIDS in the West did 
appear amongst homosexu- 
als, this is probably 
because gay men tend to 
have had earlier exposure 
to other diseases like hep- 
atitis that also compromise 
the immune system. 
Because of this, gays suc- 
cumbed to the new infec- 
tion more quickly than 
'straights' whose immunce 
systems were generally in a 
better state of repair. 

There have been no 
cases of AIDS being trans- 
mitted through lesbian sex. 
They are not considered a 
'risk group' at all by medi- 
cal experts. 
Aids Is spread by 
casual contact - shaking 

hands with an infected per- 
son, sharing cutlery with 
an infected person, coughs 
and sneezes, from toilet 
seats, etc. 

TRUTH: There are 
only 3 ways the virus can 
be transmitted to another 
human being : the first is 
sexual intercourse; the sec- 
ond is through blood trans- 
fusions where the blood is 
infected with the AIDS 
virus or sharing the use of 
needles and syringes; and 
the third is spread to 
infants born from infected 
mothers. 

No cases of the virus 
being spread to family 
members who share tooth- 
brushes or towels have 
been reported. No cases of 
the virus being spread in 
public baths or swimming 
pools, through coughs or 
sneezes have been report- 
ed. There are no recorded 
cases of infection through 
kisses. 
A Guide to 'Safer Sex' 

Since the fear of catch- 
ing the AIDS virus by hav- 
ing sexual intercourse 
grows, does this mean we 
haave to give up sex alto- 
gether, or else stick to just 
one partner? 

No. 
There is an alternative, 

and that alternative is 'safer 
sex.' The guidlines are 
simple, and are the same 
for both heterosexuals and 
homosexuals. If you fol- 
low these guidelines your 
chances of contracting the 
virus are very slim. 

If engaging in sexual 
intercourse, it is safer to 
use condoms than not. 
Condoms reduce the likeli- 
hood of catching or trans- 
mitting the AIDS virus. 

Avoid oral sex. 
Although the AIDS virus 
has been found in saliva, 
the portions are in minis- 
cule quantities and pre- 
sents very little risk. If in 
any doubt about yourself 
or your partner, avoid deep 
kissing. 
(This information is from 
the magazine 'The New 
Internationalist', 1987.) 

STORESCLERK 
Competition No: AV0501 -1 -WDSP 

SLAVE LAKE CAMPUS - A.V.C. Lesser Slave Lake - Slave 
Lake Campus - Reporting to the Stockkeeper Ill located in the 
Slave Lake Campus warehouse, you will assist with the 
shipping, receiving and dispatching of educational materials, 
supplies, and equipment. Other duties will include travel to 
outlying centres, courier and mail pick -up and delivery, and 
cleaning and fueling vehicles. 
QUALIFICATIONS: Some high school plus some experience 
in shipping and receiving or an equivalent combination of 

education and experience. Class two (2) driver's license is 

preferred. NOTE: This is a temporary position to March 31, 
1989 with a good possibility of extension. 

Please send an application form or resume quoting 
competition number to: Alberta Government Employment 
Office, 4th Floor, Kensington Place, 10011 -109 Street, 
Edmonton, Alberta T5J 3S8. 

Salary: $19,512 - $23,100 
Closing Date: October 14, 1988 
Advanced Education 
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"NATIVE ART COLLECTION" CONTEST 

Peace Hills Trust, a wholly Native owned financial institution 
whose purpose is to assist in the development of Native interest. 
While our primary objective is financial support, Peace Hills Trust 
also recognizes the importance of preserving and developing Native 
culture. As evidence of our continuing support, Peace Hills Trust is 
pleased to announce its Sixth Annual "Native Art Collection" Contest. 

ADULT CATEGORY 
1st PRIZE: $2,000 2nd PRIZE $1,000 3rd PRIZE $500 

Peace Hills Trust will again be offering the Children's Category 
in our contest. Through this, it is hoped that Native children will be 
encouraged to explore their culture and develop their artistic skills. 
The Children's portion of the contest will be divided in three groups: 
Kindergarten through Grade 3; Grade 4 through 6 and Grades 7 
through 9. Prizes will be awarded in each of the three groups. Limit 
of one entry per child please. 

THE 1988 ALBERTA HERITAGE 
LANGUAGE DEVELOPMENT AWARDS 

CHILDREN'S CATEGORY 
1st PRIZE: $50 2nd PRIZE: $30 3rd PRIZE: $20 

CALL FOR NOMINATIONS 
If you know someone who has volunteered their 

time, talents and efforts to the preservation and development 
of language resources in Alberta, please tell us. Candidates 
must be Alberta residents who are heritage language 
teachers, school administrators or parents of children 
attending a heritage language school. 
We are seeking nominations in the following categories: 

Outstanding Achievement Award: 
Nominations for this award include individuals who have 
made major achievements and contributions in developing 
heritage languages. 

Service Award: Individuals who have 
contributed five or more years community service to 
developing heritage language education are eligible for 
nomination in this category. 

Deadline for Nominations: November 30, 1988. 

For further information and /or nomination forms, contact the 
community consultants at the following Cultural Heritage 
Division offices: 

Edmonton 
Calgary 
Red Deer 

427 -2927 
297 -8407 
340 -5257 

RULES AND REGULATIONS: (Please read carefully) 
To be applied in both categories. 

Participation is restricted to Native residents of British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan, Manitoba, the 
Northwest Territories and Yukon, who have resided in the said Provinces or Territories for at least one (1) 
year prior to September 1st, 1988. Entries will be accepted from September 1st, 1988 to October 31st, 
1988. Entries postmarked later than October 31, 1988 will not be accepted. Entries can be mailed or 
hand delivered during business hours to the following address: PEACE HILLS TRUST, CORPORATE 
OFFICE, 10TH FLOOR, KENSINGTON PLACE, 10011 -109 STREET, EDMONTON, ALBERTA, T5J 
338. All entries complying with the Rules and Regulations will be registered in the Contest by the Offidal 
Registrar, Mrs. Andria Collier -Potts. Entries except those of winners will be returned within a month of the 
dosing of the Contest; providing the full name and address of the artist is supplied on the Entry Form. All 
winning entries will become part of the Peace Hills Trust "NATIVE ART COLLECTION" and its property. 
Winners will sign off to Peace Hills Trust, all rights of copyright and reproduction and will authenticate 
their pieces. All entries must be UNFRAMED paintings or drawings and may be done in oil, watercolor, 
pastel, ink, charcoal, etc... No size restriction. The artist may submit more than one entry and only the 
artist has the right to submit his /her own work WITH EXCEPTION OF THE CHILDREN'S CATEGORY 
WHERE SUBMISSIONS MAY BE MADE BY TEACHERS, PARENTS, OR GUARDIANS and are 
allowed only one entry. Pieces submitted to Peace Hills Trusts previous -Native Art Collection Contests 
are not eligible. All entries must be accompanied with an Entry Form properly completed / a photocopy of 
the official Entry Form will be accepted. See your Community/Administration or Band Office for more 
details and Entry Forms or use the one attached to poster. Should you wish to sell your work while on 
display at the art contest, please authorize us to release your phone number to interested purchaser. 
Should you not complete that portion on the entry form we will assume you do not wish to sell your work. 
We recommend that entries submitted by mail be in a sturdy cardboard wrapping or crate to prevent 

damage. Peace Hills Trust assumes no responsibility as to entries misdirected, lost, damaged or delayed 
in the mail. NOTE: On insurance, Peace Hills Trust WILL NOT BE responsible for insurance costs 
incurred during transportation of art. During the Contest, all entries will be exhibited and the public is 
most welcome to visit the display at the above mentioned address during business hours. 
The Jury's decision will be final. All entries will be judged on the basis of appeal of the subject, its 

originality in the choice and treatment of the subject and the creative and technical merit of the artist. 
Winners will be announced during the Second Week of November 1988 and the results will be published. 

ENTRY FORM (Please Print) 
Peace Hills Trust "Native Art Collection" Contest REGISTRARS USE ONLY 

FULL NAME AGE 
PRESENT ADDRESS 
CITY PROV/TERR POSTAL COOS 
PHONE NUMBERS: (Hone) (WORK) 
BAND/HOME COMMUNITY 
TITLE OF ENTRY SUBMITTED 
MEDIUM(S) USED 
BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF ENTRY SUBMITTED 

( I Yes, you may release my phone number to an interested purchaser. 
Selling Price of Ad S 

CATEGORY ENTERED:Adul ( ) CHILDREN'S( ) GRADE 
DATE PRODUCED (approx.) 

The entrant acknowledges that he has read the Roles of Peace Hills Trust 'Native Ad 
Collection' Contest and understands and agrees with them fully. The entrant abs 
acknowledges Peace Hills Trust is not responsible for loss or damage to any entries 
Caused by any persons or acs whatsoever. 

u HINE to ehrich yoHrl /fe Alberla 
CULTURE AND MULTICULTURALISM 

Date Signature al Entrant 

MAIL TO: 
Peace fells Trust 

'Native M Collection' Contest 
1061R., Kensington Race 
10011- 109 Street 

Edmonton, Alberta TSI 358 
Attention:: 

Ms. Mdfa Coller -Potts 

FOR ACRE INFORMATION: 
(10314211606 
1.600.661.6549 
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Helping 
Industr 

Western Economic Diversification 
is listening to your ideas for: 

New Products 
New Technology 
New Export Markets 
Import Replacements 
Industry -wide 
Productivity Improvements 

erta 

Owner, Barry Ronellenfitch, is building on the 
entrepreneurial spirit in Calgary for ELP Products Ltd. 

Barry Ronellenfitch had 
an idea for 

manufacturing an 
innovative new 

bicycle tire. 
Barry wanted to produce a bicycle 

tire that had no inner tube to 
puncture, a radical departure from 

the traditional rubber tire now in 
use. He approached Western 

Economic Diversification with a 
sound business plan. With W.D.'s 

help, ELP Products Ltd. is about to 
enter into further development and initial 

production. This venture is expected to 
create new job opportunities for Albertans 

and has significant international export 
market potential. 

Economic development and 
diversification are vital to Alberta and its 
future well- being. It can mean more job 
creation opportunities as our economic 
prospects improve and Alberta's products 
and services become more competitive at 
home and abroad. 

The Federal Government's Western 
Economic Diversification Program is 
helping Alberta entrepreneurs with 
financial solutions as well as with 
direction and assistance in 
identifying alternate funding 
sources. W.D. is also playing an 
active role in advocating western 
interests in the formulation of 
national policies and programs. 

For further information, please contact our 
Edmonton office at 495-4164. 

Western 
Economic 
Diversification 
Canada 

Ministère de la 
Diversification de 
l'économie de 
l'Ouest Canada 

Pat Harding is building on the entrepreneurial spirit in Edmonton 
for Harding Instrument Company Ltd. 

Pat Harding had an idea but 
needed to expand. 

He needed to expand in order to develop 
new products, produce more goods for 
export, and improve quality assurance 
and marketing efforts. Harding turned 
to Western Economic Diversification. 

With W.D.'s help in the form of a 
repayable contribution, he is now able 

to provide new job opportunities for 
Albertans and could secure the 

company's leadership position in the 
electronic industry in western Canada. 

Ken Chapman is building on the entrepreneurial spirit in 

Lloydminster for O.E.M. Enterprises Ltd. 

Ken Chapman had an idea to 
manufacture two-speed oil pump 

controller units. 
He wanted to develop and field test a two -speed oil 

pump controller unit for the oil industry. The 
successful testing would lead to manufacturing and 
marketing. Chapman contacted Western Economic 

Diversification for direction and assistance. 

With W.D.'s help, he's able to develop and field test the 
units which could mean increased sales and more job 

opportunities for Albertans. 

I*1 Western Economic Diversification de l'économie 
Diversification Canada de l'Ouest Canada Canaua ' 


